

BIDDING DOCUMENTS

For

Renewal of Backup Wide Area Network (WAN) Connectivity Services on Layer 3 MPLS

February 2023

Phone: (92-21)–32455948 & 32455482, Facsimile :(92-21)-99221176 Email: gsd.proc@sbp.org.pk, Website: www.sbp.org.pk

Preface

Rule 23 of Public Procurement Rules, 2004 (PPR-2004) requires procuring agencies to formulate bidding documents that shall be made available to the bidders immediately after the publication of the invitation to bid. Use of these documents is mandatory for either open or limited bidding.

Document comprises of the Sections listed below:

Section I Invitation To Bids (ITB)
Section II Bid Data Sheet (BDS)

Section III Instructions to Bidders (ITB)

Section IV Evaluation Criteria
Section V Technical Specification
Section VI Technical Proposal Forms
Section VII Financial Proposal Forms

Section VIII Form of Contract

Section IX General Conditions of Contract (GCC)
Section X Special Conditions of Contract (SCC)

Section XI Appendices (Contract)

SERVICES COM

SBP Banking Services Corporation

Section I. Invitation To Bids (ITBs)

IFB No. GSD (PROC-I)/013771/SERVICES/WAN DRDC/2023

Date: 08 March 2023

- 1. The State Bank of Pakistan (SBP) intends to acquire services for Backup Wide Area Network (WAN) Connectivity on Layer 3 MPLS over fiber optics. Sealed bids are invited from all eligible Bidders that meet the following eligibility criteria:
 - a) Bidder must have License from Pakistan Telecommunication Authority (PTA) for providing Intranet connectivity services;
 - b) Bidder's fiber and MPLS Infrastructure must have capacity to provide connectivity automatically to all SBP BSC countrywide offices with DRDC in case of city level disaster in Karachi;
 - c) Bidder must have its own Long-haul and Metro Optical Fiber Infrastructure where SBP BSC offices exist:
 - d) Bidder must have experience of providing similar intranet services and support to at least five (05) financial institutions in Pakistan during last five (05) years;
 - e) Bidder must have Annual Sales volume/Gross Turnover of at least Rs 300 million in any of last three (03) years;
 - f) Bidder must be registered with Income Tax & Sales Tax Department and must appear on Active Taxpayer List of FBR;
 - g) Bidder must not be blacklisted or in breach of performance with SBP or any Organization(s).
- 2. Bidding documents containing detailed terms and conditions, etc. are available free of cost for the interested bidders on submission of a written application from the address given below during office hours after publication of IFB till closing thereof. This IFB is also uploaded for display on the websites http://www.ppra.org.pk and http://www.sbp.org.pk.
- 3. The bids, prepared in accordance with the instructions in the bidding documents, must reach at office of the undersigned on or before **Tuesday**, **04 April 2023**, **11:00 am**. Bids will be opened same day at **11:30 am**, at Meeting Room, General Services Department 4th Floor BSC House, SBP Banking Services Corporation (SBP BSC), I.I Chundrigar Road, Karachi –Pakistan.

Senior Joint Director

Procurement Division I (IT), General Services Department, SBP Banking Services Corporation (HOK) 4th Floor BSC House, I.I Chundrigar Road, Karachi -74000, Phone: (92-21)–32455948 & 32455482, Facsimile: (92-21)-99221176 Email: gsd.proc@sbp.org.pk, Website: www.sbp.org.pk

Contents

Section I.	Inv	itation To Bids (ITBs)	3
Section II.	Bid	Data Sheet (BDS)	6
BDS	1.	Method of Procurement	6
BDS	2.	Name of Purchaser	6
BDS	3.	Title of Procurement	6
BDS	4.	Eligible Bidders	6
BDS	5.	Eligible Goods and Services	6
BDS	6.	Pre Bid Meeting	7
BDS	7.	Clarification of the bidding Documents	7
BDS	8.	Prices	7
BDS	9.	Bid Currencies	7
BDS	10.	Minimum Qualification/Eligibility requirements	7
BDS	11.	Bid Security	7
BDS	12.	Bid validity period	8
BDS	13.	Sealing and Marking of Bids	8
BDS	14.	Contents of the Technical Proposal Envelope	9
BDS	15.	Contents of the Financial Proposal Envelope	9
BDS	16.	Address for bid submission	9
BDS	17.	Deadline for bid submission	9
BDS	18.	Date and Time of bid opening.	10
BDS	19.	Place of bid opening.	10
BDS	20.	Evaluation of Bids	10
BDS	21.	Purchaser's Right to Vary Inputs/Outputs	10
BDS	22.	Signing of Contract	10
BDS	23.	Preliminary Evaluation	10
BDS	24.	Performance Guarantee	10
Section III.	Iı	nstructions to Bidders (ITB)	11
Introduction	on		11
B. The Bi	dding	g Documents	15
C. Prepar	ation	of Bids	15
D. Submi	ssion	of Bids	21
E. Openir	ng an	d Evaluation of Bids	22
F. Award	of C	ontract	24
Section IV.	E	valuation Criteria	27
Section V.	Tec	hnical Requirements	28
Technical	Rear	uirements and Specifications	29

Service L	Service Level Requirements			
Liquidated	d Damages	33		
Section VI.	Technical Proposal Forms	34		
Form T1	Bid Form	35		
Form T2	Bidder's Representative	36		
Form T3	Bidders Eligibility/Qualification Criteria	37		
Annex-	1 to Form T3	38		
Form T4	Technical Compliance	39		
Form T5	Schedule of Activity	40		
Form T6	Manufacturer's Authorization Form	41		
Form T7	Integrity Pact	42		
Form T8	Affidavit for Bidder's Blacklisting Status	43		
Form T9	Bid Security Form (Bank Guarantee)	44		
Section VII	. Financial Proposal Forms	48		
Form F1	Bid Form with Financials	49		
Form F2	Price Schedule in PKR	50		
FOIIII FZ				
Section VII				
	I. Form of Contract	51		
Section VII	I. Form of Contract	51 53		
Section VII Section IX.	I. Form of Contract General Conditions of Contract (GCC)	51 53 63		
Section VII Section IX. Section X. Section XI.	I. Form of Contract General Conditions of Contract (GCC) Special Conditions of Contract (SCC)	51 53 63		
Section VII Section IX. Section X. Section XI. Appendix	I. Form of Contract			
Section VII Section IX. Section X. Section XI. Appendix Appendix	I. Form of Contract			
Section VII Section IX. Section XI. Appendix Appendix Appendix	I. Form of Contract			
Section VII Section IX. Section XI. Appendix Appendix Appendix Appendix	I. Form of Contract			
Section VII Section IX. Section X. Section XI. Appendix Appendix Appendix Appendix Appendix	I. Form of Contract			
Section VII Section IX. Section XI. Appendix Appendix Appendix Appendix Appendix Appendix Appendix	General Conditions of Contract (GCC) Special Conditions of Contract (SCC) Appendices (Contract) -1 Notification of Award -2 Acceptance Letter -3 Service Provider's Representative -4 Technical Requirements -5 Schedule of Activity			
Section VII Section IX. Section X. Section XI. Appendix Appendix Appendix Appendix Appendix Appendix Appendix Appendix	General Conditions of Contract (GCC) Special Conditions of Contract (SCC) Appendices (Contract) -1 Notification of Award -2 Acceptance Letter -3 Service Provider's Representative -4 Technical Requirements -5 Schedule of Activity -6 Price Schedule			
Section VII Section IX. Section X. Section XI. Appendix	General Conditions of Contract (GCC) Special Conditions of Contract (SCC) Appendices (Contract) -1 Notification of Award -2 Acceptance Letter -3 Service Provider's Representative -4 Technical Requirements -5 Schedule of Activity -6 Price Schedule -7 Payment Schedule			
Section VII Section IX. Section X. Section XI. Appendix	General Conditions of Contract (GCC) Special Conditions of Contract (SCC) Appendices (Contract) -1 Notification of Award -2 Acceptance Letter -3 Service Provider's Representative -4 Technical Requirements -5 Schedule of Activity -6 Price Schedule -7 Payment Schedule -8 Service Provider Account Form (S2)			
Section VII Section IX. Section X. Section XI. Appendix	General Conditions of Contract (GCC) Special Conditions of Contract (SCC) Appendices (Contract) -1 Notification of Award -2 Acceptance Letter -3 Service Provider's Representative -4 Technical Requirements -5 Schedule of Activity -6 Price Schedule -7 Payment Schedule -8 Service Provider Account Form (S2) -9 Performance Guarantee (Bank Guarantee)			

Section II. Bid Data Sheet (BDS)

The following specific data for the Services to be procured shall complement, supplement, or amend the provisions in the Section III Instructions to Bidders (ITB). Whenever there is a conflict between BDS and ITB, the provisions of BDS shall prevail over those in ITB.

BDS 1. Method of Procurement

Bidding will be conducted under Competitive Bidding:

Single Stage Two Envelope Procedure of Public Procurement Rules 2004 (PPR 2004) and is open to all eligible Bidders as defined in the PPR 2004

Technical and financial proposals must be in separate sealed envelopes.

BDS 2. Name of Purchaser

ITB 2.1

State Bank of Pakistan

BDS 3. Title of Procurement

ITB 2.1

Renewal of Backup Wide Area Network (WAN) Connectivity Services on Layer 3 MPLS

IFB No. GSD (PROC-I)/013771/SERVICES/WAN DRDC/2023

BDS 4. Eligible Bidders

ITB 3

Bidders that meet the eligibility criteria pursuant to Form T3 'Minimum Qualification / Eligibility requirements' can participate in this Bidding Process.

A bidder who has been declared blacklisted or debarred by a foreign country, international organization or other foreign institutions shall be treated as blacklisted and debarred from participating. Bidder/Firm/Consultant who has violated the law of land of any country and recorded in any sanction list will not be eligible to participate in the bidding/procurement process.

Blacklisted bidder/firm/company/individual are not allowed to participate in the bidding process. The bidder must not be blacklisted by any Federal or Provincial Government Department, National Counter Terrorism Authority (NACTA), Agency, Organization or Autonomous Body anywhere in Pakistan. (Submission of undertaking to this effect on legal stamp paper as per Form T8 is mandatory).

Joint Ventures and Consortiums are not allowed.

BDS 5. Eligible Goods and Services

ITB 5

The goods and services produced by all countries except countries restricted by Federal Government

BDS 6. Pre Bid Meeting

ITB 9.2

Pre Bid Meeting is not required.

BDS 7. Clarification of the bidding Documents

ITB 8

The Purchaser will respond in writing, to request for clarification of the bidding documents that it receives at least 7 days prior to date of bid opening.

Contact for Queries & Clarifications:

Senior Joint Director

Procurement Division I (IT), General Services Department, SBP Banking Services Corporation (HOK)

4th Floor BSC House, I.I Chundrigar Road, Karachi -74000,

Phone: (92-21)-32455948 & 32455482, Facsimile : (92-21)-99221176

Email: gsd.proc@sbp.org.pk

BDS 8. Prices

ITB 13.4

Prices quoted by the Bidder shall be "fixed". However, any subsequent legislation enacted between bid opening and finalization of award that impacts the bid price would be duly accounted for.

BDS 9. Bid Currencies

ITB 14

Prices shall be quoted in Pak Rupees.

BDS 10. Minimum Qualification/Eligibility requirements

ITB 3.5

- a) Bidder must have License from Pakistan Telecommunication Authority (PTA) for providing Intranet connectivity services;
- b) Bidder's fiber and MPLS Infrastructure must have capacity to provide connectivity automatically to all SBP BSC countrywide offices with DRDC in case of city level disaster in Karachi;
- c) Bidder must have its own Long-haul and Metro Optical Fiber Infrastructure where SBP BSC offices exist;
- d) Bidder must have experience of providing similar intranet services and support to at least five (05) financial institutions in Pakistan during last five (05) years;
- e) Bidder must have Annual Sales volume/Gross Turnover of at least Rs 300 million in any of last three (03) years;
- f) Bidder must be registered with Income Tax & Sales Tax Department and must appear on Active Taxpayer List of FBR;
- g) Bidder must not be blacklisted or in breach of performance with SBP or any Organization(s).

BDS 11. Bid Security

ITB 17.1

- Bid security of fix amount of PKR 1,000,000/- is required.
- Bid Security must be valid till **19-Sep-23**.
- **Bid Security must be in sealed <u>Technical Proposal Envelope.</u>**
- Bid found without or 'with insufficient' Bid Security will be rejected instantly.
- Bid Security shall be in favor of 'SBP Banking Services Corporation'.

 Bid Security may be in the form of either Payment Order/Bank Draft or an unconditional bank guarantee enforceable in Pakistan (as per Form T9 of Section VI).

BDS 12. Bid validity period

ITB 18.1

The rates quoted must remain valid for a period of $\overline{140 \text{ days}}$ after opening of bids.

BDS 13. Sealing and Marking of Bids

ITB 20

• The Bid shall comprise a single sealed package labeled as follows:

Bid for: IFB No. GSD (PROC-I)/013771/SERVICES/WAN DRDC/2023

Bidder: [the Name of Service Provider]

Title: Renewal of Backup Wide Area Network (WAN) Connectivity Services on Layer 3 MPLS.

"DO NOT OPEN BEFORE Tuesday, 04 April 2023, 11:30 Hours

Senior Joint Director

Procurement Division I (IT), General Services Department, SBP Banking Services Corporation (HOK), 4th Floor BSC House, I.I Chundrigar Road,

Karachi -74000

Phone: (92-21)-32455948 & 32455482

- The outer package shall contain two separate sealed envelopes as follows; (1) "TECHNICAL PROPOSAL" (containing one original & one copy of technical proposal) and
 - (2) "FINANCIAL PROPOSAL" (containing one original & one copy of financial proposal).

Labeling for 'Technical Proposal' envelope:

Bid for: IFB No. GSD (PROC-I)/013771/SERVICES/WAN DRDC/2023

Bidder: [the Name of Service Provider]

Title: Renewal of Backup Wide Area Network (WAN)
Connectivity Services on Layer 3 MPLS

'TECHNICAL PROPOSAL'

(Original & Copy)

"DO NOT OPEN BEFORE Tuesday, 04 April 2023, 11:30 Hours

Senior Joint Director

Procurement Division I (IT), General Services Department, SBP Banking Services Corporation (HOK), 4th Floor BSC House, I.I Chundrigar Road,

Karachi -74000

Phone: (92-21)-32455948 & 32455482

Labeling for 'Financial Proposal' envelope:

Bid for: IFB No. GSD (PROC-I)/013771/SERVICES/WAN DRDC/2023

Bidder: [the Name of Service Provider]

Title: Renewal of Backup Wide Area Network (WAN)

Connectivity Services on Layer 3 MPLS)

'FINANCIAL PROPOSAL'

(Original & Copy)

"DO NOT OPEN BEFORE Tuesday, 04 April 2023, 11:30 Hours

Senior Joint Director

Procurement Division I (IT), General Services Department, SBP Banking Services Corporation (HOK), 4th Floor BSC House, I.I Chundrigar Road,

Karachi -74000

Phone: (92-21)–32455948 & 32455482

			,	
BDS 14.	Co	ntents of t	he Technical Proposal Envelope	ITB 19.1
	1.	Form T1	Bid Form: duly filled and signed.	
	2.	Form T2	Bidder's Representative: duly filled and signed.	
	3.	Form T3	Bidders Eligibility Criteria: duly signed and attached and reference of each criteria.	with evidence
	4.	Form T4	Technical Compliance: duly filled, signed and attached and reference documents such as brochures and data offered products.	
	5.	Form T5	Schedule of Supplies & Implementation: duly filled and	l signed.
	6.	Form T6	Manufacturer's Authorization Form: duly filled and sig	ned.
	7.	Form T7	Integrity Pact: duly filled and signed	
	8.	Form T8	Affidavit for Bidder's Blacklisting Status	
	9.	Form T9	Bid Security Form.	
	10	Form T10	Bid Securing Declaration	
	11	Form T11	Declaration for Ultimate Beneficial Owners Inform	ation

Note: Please do not disclose the 'Bid Price' in 'Technical Proposal'.

BDS 15.	Contents of	ITB 20	
	1. Form F1	Bid Form with Financials: duly filled and signed.	
	2. Form F2	Price Schedule in Pak. Rupees: duly filled and signed.	
BDS 16.	Address for	bid submission	ITB 21.1

Senior Joint Director

Procurement Division I (IT), General Services Department, SBP Banking Services Corporation (HOK), 4th Floor BSC House, I.I Chundrigar Road, Karachi -74000

Phone: (92-21)-32455948 & 32455482

Facsimile :(92-21)-99221176 Email: gsd.proc@sbp.org.pk

BDS 17. Deadline for bid submission

ITB 21.2

Tuesday, 04 April 2023 at 11:00 am

BDS 18. Date and Time of bid opening.

ITB 21.1

Tuesday, 04 April 2023 at 11:30 am

In case of any unforeseen reasons, unrest or force majeure on the bid submission/ opening date, the bids shall be opened on the next working day at the same place and time.

The opening date of Financial Proposal will be communicated to the eligible bidders by the Purchaser.

BDS 19. Place of bid opening.

ITB 24.1

Meeting Room, General Services Department 4th Floor BSC House, SBP Banking Services Corporation (HOK), I.I Chundrigar Road, Karachi –Pakistan.

BDS 20. Evaluation of Bids

ITB 27

Evaluation will be carried out as per the criteria defined in "**Section IV. Evaluation Criteria**"

BDS 21. Purchaser's Right to Vary Inputs/Outputs

ITB 31

Up to 15%

BDS 22. Signing of Contract

ITB 35.2

Within twenty four (24) days of receipt of the Contract Form, the successful Bidder shall sign and date the contract with applicable stamp duty as per Stamp Duty Act and return it to the Purchaser.

BDS 23. Preliminary Evaluation

ITB 26.6

Bidders have to submit bids for COMPLETE REQUIREMENTS, partial and incomplete bids will be rejected. Bids submitted without signed Bid Form by authorized nominee of the bidder will be rejected. Bids with material deviation, exception, objection, conditionality, or reservation will be rejected. Bids with multiple options will be rejected. Bids submitted late will be rejected.

BDS 24. Performance Guarantee

ITB 36.1

5% performance Guarantee is required against the total contract amount for the entire contract period. Within twenty-one (21) days of the receipt of notification of award from the Purchaser, the successful Bidder shall furnish the performance Guarantee.

Section III. Instructions to Bidders (ITB)

Introduction

ITB1. Definitions	1.1. Unless otherwise stated, throughout this bidding document "Definitions" shall be as prescribed in General Conditions of Contract.
ITB2. Purchaser	2.1. State Bank of Pakistan, having its principal place of business at I.I. Chundrigar Road, Karachi, which terms, wherever the context permits shall be deemed to include its subsidiaries hereinafter interchangeably called "Purchaser" intends to apply its funds under the contract for which this Invitation to Bids is issued Identification No and Title of Contract: [stated in BDS]
ITB3. Eligible Bidders	3.1.All national firms duly registered with relevant tax and other authorities required under Federal Government's rules, laws, statutes or relevant instructions; consistent with Public Procurement Rules, 2004 (PPR-2004), or instructions contained in this document and firms from eligible source countries as defined under the rules, laws statutes or relevant instructions of the Federal Government.
	3.2.Bidders should not be associated, or have been associated in the past, directly or indirectly, with a firm or any of its affiliates which have been engaged by the Purchaser to provide consulting services for the preparation of the design, specifications, and other documents to be used for the Procurement of the goods which are to be purchased under this Invitation for Bids.
	3.3.Bidders shall not be under a declaration of ineligibility for corrupt and fraudulent practices issued by the Purchaser in accordance with Rule 2 (f) and 19 of PPR-2004
	3.4.Bidder who has violated the law of land of any country or stands recorded in any sanction list will not be eligible to participate in the bidding/procurement process.
	3.5.Bidders should meet all the eligibility conditions as defined in BDS.
ITB4. Code of Conduct	4.1 It is the Purchaser's policy to require that Service Providers, Suppliers, and Contractors under Purchaser-financed contracts, observe the highest standard of ethics during the procurement and execution of such contracts. In pursuit of this policy, the Purchaser follows, interalia, the instructions related to corrupt and fraudulent practices contained in Rule 2(1)(f) PPR-2004 which defines:

"Corrupt and fraudulent practices" in respect of procurement process, shall be either one or any combination of the practices including,-

- (i) "coercive practices" which means any impairing or harming or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any party or the property of the party to influence the actions of a party to achieve a wrongful gain or to cause a wrongful loss to another party;
- (ii) "collusive practices" which means any arrangement between two or more parties to the procurement process designed to stifle open competition for any wrongful gain, and to establish prices at artificial, non-competitive levels;
- (iii) "corrupt practices" which means the offering, giving, receiving or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value to influence the acts of another party for wrongful gain;
- (iv) "fraudulent practices" which means any act or omission, including a misrepresentation, that knowingly or recklessly misleads, or attempts to mislead, a party to obtain a financial or other benefit or to avoid an obligation; and
- "obstructive practices" which means harming (v) threatening to harm, directly or indirectly, persons to influence their participation in a procurement process, or affect the execution of a contract; Under Rule 19 of PPR-2004, "The Purchaser can interalia blacklist bidders found to be indulging in corrupt or fraudulent practices. Such barring action shall be duly publicized and communicated Public Procurement Regulatory Authority (PPRA). Under Rule 19 of PPR-2004, following mechanism and manner for permanently or temporarily bar, from participating in their respective procurement proceedings will be followed as per guidance of SBP management:

Nature of Offense/Faul	Means of Verification	Action By Committee
· ·		
Corrupt and	• Results of Bid/Proposal	Blacklisted and cross
Fraudulent	analysis resulting in	debarred for the period
Practices	substantive evidence of	up to 10 years.
	collusion.	
	Actual instance verifiable	
	as per law of land and	
	applicable Rule and	
	Regulations of SBP	
	• Cross verification of	
	documentary undertaking	
	submitted by	

	Contractor/Bidder/Service	
	Provider/Consultant.	
Performance	Documented evidence in form	Blacklisted and cross
Deficiencies	of consistent performance	debarred for the period
	deficiencies and notices of	up to 03 years.
	performance deficiencies not	
	suitably responded or	
	defended by	
	Contractor/Bidder/Service	
	Provider/Consultant.	
Bidder failed	Failed to abide with Bid Form	Blacklisted and cross
to abide with	/ Bid Securing Declaration.	debarred for the period
Bid Form /		up to 06 months.
Bid Securing		
Declaration.		

- 4.2 However, such barring action shall be undertaken only after affording an adequate opportunity of being heard to the contractor Bidder/Service Provider/Consultant who is to be barred and blacklisted.
- 4.3 The receipt for any money paid by the bidders will not be considered as any acknowledgement of payment to the Client unless such receipt is signed by a duly authorized officer of the Purchaser and bidder shall be solely responsible for seeing that a proper receipt is provided.
- 4.4 Attention of bidders is drawn to Rule 32 of PPR-2004 whereby they are required to identify any discriminatory and difficult conditions, introduced by Purchaser which discriminates between bidders or that is considered to be met with difficulty. In ascertaining the discriminatory or difficult nature of any condition reference shall be made to the ordinary practices of that trade, manufacturing, construction business or service to which that particular procurement is related. However in certain conditions Purchaser may describe exceptions or preferences consistent with Rule 4 of PPR-2004.
- 4.5 Pursuant to Rule 7 of PPR 2004 bidders shall sign an Integrity pact in accordance with prescribed format attached hereto at Section VI for all the procurements estimated to exceed Rs10.00 million or any other limit prescribed by Purchaser.
- 4.6 Purchaser's policy requires that selected bidder provide professional, objective, and impartial advice, supplies and services and at all times hold the Purchaser's interests paramount, strictly avoid conflicts with other assignments or their own corporate interests and act without any consideration for future work. Bidders have an obligation to disclose any situation of actual or potential conflict that impacts their capacity to serve the best interest of the Purchaser, or that may reasonably be perceived as having this effect. Failure to disclose said situations may lead to the disqualification of the bidder and termination of contract arising out of this procurement

- 4.7 Without limitation to the generality of the foregoing, bidders, and any of their affiliates, shall be considered to have a conflict of interest and shall not be recruited, under any of the circumstances set forth below:
- 4.8 A bidder that has been engaged by the Purchaser to provide goods, works or services other than consulting services for a project, and any of its affiliates, shall be disqualified from providing consulting services related to those goods, works or services. On the other hand bidder hired to provide consulting services for the preparation or implementation of a project, and any of its affiliates, shall be disqualified from subsequently providing goods or works or services other than consulting services resulting from or directly related to the firm's consulting services for such preparation or implementation.
- 4.9 A bidder (including its Personnel and Sub-Contractors) or any of its affiliates shall not be hired for any assignment that, by its nature, may be in conflict with another assignment of the bidder to be executed for the same or for another client.
- 4.10 A bidder (including its Personnel and Sub-Contractors) that has a business or family relationship with a member of the Purchaser's staff who is directly or indirectly involved in any part of (i) the preparation of the specifications of the goods, (ii) the selection process for such assignment, or (iii) supervision of the Contract, may not be awarded a Contract, unless the conflict stemming from this relationship has been resolved in a manner acceptable to the appropriate authority of the Purchaser.
 - 4.11 Bidders shall not recruit or hire any agency or current employees of the Purchaser. Recruiting former employees of the Purchaser or other civil servants to work for the bidders is acceptable provided no conflict of interest exists. When the bidder nominates any government employee as Personnel in their bid, such Personnel must have written certification from their government or employer confirming that they are on leave without pay from their official position and allowed to work full-time outside of their previous official position. Such certification shall be provided to the Purchaser by the Supplier/ Service Providers as part of bid.

5 Eligible Goods and Services

- 5.1 All goods and related services to be supplied under the contract shall have their origin in eligible source countries, defined in this document.
- 5.2 For purposes of this clause, "origin" means the place where the Equipment are mined, grown, or produced, or the place from which the related services are supplied. Goods are produced, through manufacturing, processing, or substantial and major assembly of components, a commercially recognized product results that is substantially different in basic characteristics or in purpose or utility from its components.
- 5.3 The origin of goods and services is distinct from the nationality of the Bidder.

6 Cost of Bidding

6.1 The Bidder shall bear all costs associated with the preparation and submission of its bid, and the Purchaser named in the Bid Data Sheet will in no case be responsible or liable for those costs regardless of the conduct or outcome of the bidding process.

B. The Bidding Documents

7	Content of Bidding Documents	7.1 In accordance with Rule 23 of PPRA 2004 the equipment required to be procured, bidding procedures, and contract terms are prescribed in the bidding documents. In addition to the Invitation to Bids, the bidding documents include:
		Section I Invitation to Bids (ITBs) Section II Bid Data Sheet (BDS) Section III Instructions to Bidders (ITB) Section IV Evaluation Criteria Section V Technical Specification Section VI Technical Proposal Forms Section VII Financial Proposal Forms Section VIII Form of Contract Agreement Section IX General Conditions of Contract (GCC) Section X Special Conditions of Contract (SCC) Section XI Appendices (Contract)
		 7.2 The Bidder is expected to examine all instructions, forms, terms, and specifications in the bidding documents. Failure to furnish all information required by the bidding documents or to submit a bid not substantially responsive to the bidding documents in every respect will be at the Bidder's risk and may result in the rejection of its bid. 7.3 Bidders are encouraged to seek softcopies of these Bidding Documents to ensure an efficient and timely completion and submission of Bids.
8	Clarification of Bidding Documents	A prospective Bidder requiring any clarification of the bidding documents may notify the Purchaser in writing or by cable (hereinafter, the term cable is deemed to include email, telex and facsimile) at the Purchaser's address indicated in BDS 8. The Purchaser will respond in writing to any request for clarification of the Bidding Documents.
9	Amendment of Bidding Documents	9.1 At any time prior to the deadline for submission of bids, the Purchaser may, for any reason, either at its own initiative or in response to a clarification requested by a prospective Bidder, amend the Bidding Documents. Later amendments on the same subject modify or replace earlier ones; once the bids are opened no amendments can be made in the bidding document.
		9.2 Any amendment in the required item(s)/specification or in the bid document which will be decided by Purchaser after pre bid meeting will be communicated to all the bidders

C. Preparation of Bids

10	Language of Bid	The bid prepared by the Bidder, as well as all correspondence and documents relating to the bid exchanged by the Bidder and the Purchaser, shall be written in the English language or Urdu (as the case may be).	
11	Documents Comprising the Bid	 11.1 The bid prepared by the Bidder shall comprise the following components: a) A Bid Form and a Price Schedule completed in accordance with ITB Clauses12 and 13. b) documentary evidence established in accordance with ITB Clause 15 that the Bidder is eligible to bid and is qualified to perform the contract if its bid is accepted; c) documentary evidence established in accordance with ITB Clause 16 that the goods and ancillary services to be supplied by the Bidder are eligible and conform to the bidding documents; and d) bid security furnished in accordance with ITB Clause 17. 11.2 A general description of bid is provided in BDS and Technical Section; however this description is very elemental and Bidders are expected to submit a complete bid on the basis of parameters provided at other relevant sections of ITB. 	
12	Bid Form	The Bidder shall complete and sign the Bid Form and the appropriate Price Schedule furnished in the bidding documents, indicating the Services to be supplied, a brief description of the goods, its country of origin, quantity, and prices.	
13	Bid Prices & Taxes	 13.1 The Bidder shall indicate on the appropriate Price Schedule the unit prices (where applicable) and total bid price of the Goods/Services proposed to supply under the contract 13.1.1 Goods supplied from outside Pakistan: Unless otherwise specified in the BDS, the prices shall be quoted on a Delivered Duty Paid (DDP) basis, inclusive of all taxes, stamps, duties, levies, fees and installation and integration charges imposed till the delivery location specified in the Schedule of Requirements. No separate payment shall be made for the incidental services. 13.1.2 Locally supplied Goods: Unit prices of Goods offered from within Pakistan, shall be quoted on an EXW (ex-factory, ex works, ex warehouse or off-the-shelf, as applicable) basis, including all customs duties, 	

levies, fees, sales and other taxes incurred until delivery of the Goods

- 13.2 The terms DDP yand EXW, shall be governed by the rules prescribed in the current edition of Inco terms published by the International Chamber of Commerce, Paris. All duties, taxes, and other levies payable by the Bidder under the Contract, or for any other cause shall be included in the total Bid price submitted by the Bidder.
- 13.3 The Bidder's separation of price components in accordance with ITB Clause 13.2 above will be solely for the purpose of facilitating the comparison of bids by the Purchaser and will not in any way limit the Purchaser's right to contract on any of the terms offered. For the purpose of determining the remuneration due for additional Services, a breakdown of the lump-sum price shall be provided by the Bidder in the form of Breakdown of the Contract Price.
- 13.4 Prices quoted by the Bidder shall be fixed during the Bidder's performance of the contract and not subject to variation on any account, unless otherwise specified in the Bid Data Sheet. A bid submitted with an adjustable price quotation will be treated as non-responsive and will be rejected.
- 13.5 Bids are required to be inclusive of all admissible/applicable taxes and duties (applicable at the time of bid submission).
- 13.6 The bids will be subject to all admissible Federal & Provincial taxes and duties on supplies & services etc. unless exempted by relevant tax authority for which bidders will be required to provide necessary documentation regarding tax exemption from relevant tax authorities under the applicable laws.
- 13.7 Purchaser assumes no responsibility whatsoever to undertake tax exemption cases on behalf of bidder.
- 13.8 Whenever applicable, it is the responsibility of the bidders, before completing bids, to contact the relevant tax authorities to determine the tax amount to be paid by the bidders under the Contract.
- 13.9 The Bidder and their employees shall be responsible for payment of all their income tax and other taxes, on income arising out of the Contract as per final tax liability assessed by tax authorities under the applicable laws.
- 13.10 Federal and Provincial taxes shall be deducted at the prevailing tax rate at the time of making payments to Service Provider as per applicable laws.
- 13.11 If a bidder submits a bid exclusive of taxes it will be considered only after addition/incorporation of all applicable taxes, the amount stated in the 'Bid Form' & 'Price Schedule' will be adjusted accordingly.
- 13.12 If a bidder submits a bid inclusive of non-applicable/admissible taxes, the amount stated in the 'Bid Form' & 'Price Schedule' will be adjusted accordingly.

14 Bid Currencies

Prices shall be quoted in Pak Rupees unless otherwise specified in the Bid Data Sheet.

- 15 Documents
 Establishing
 Bidder's
 Eligibility and
 Qualification
- 15.1 Pursuant to ITB Clause 11, the Bidder shall furnish, as part of its bid, documents establishing the Bidder's eligibility to bid and its qualifications to perform the contract if its bid is accepted.
- 15.2 The documentary evidence of the Bidder's eligibility to bid shall establish to the Purchaser's satisfaction that the Bidder, at the time of submission of its bid, is from an eligible country as defined under ITB Clause 3.
- 15.3 The documentary evidence of the Bidder's qualifications to perform the contract if its bid is accepted shall establish to the Purchaser's satisfaction:
 - 15.3.1 that, in the case of a Bidder offering to supply goods under the contract which the Bidder did not manufacture or otherwise produce, the Bidder has been duly authorized by the goods Manufacturer or producer to supply the equipment in the Islamic Republic of Pakistan;
 - 15.3.2 that the Bidder has the financial, technical, and production capability necessary to perform the contract;
 - 15.3.3 that, in the case of a Bidder not doing business within the Islamic Republic of Pakistan, the Bidder is or will be (if awarded the contract) represented by an Agent in Pakistan equipped, and able to carry out the Service Provider's maintenance, repair, and spare parts stocking obligations prescribed in the Conditions of Contract and/or Technical Specifications; and
 - 15.3.4 that the Bidder meets the qualification criteria listed in the Bid Data Sheet.
- 16 Documents
 Establishing
 Eligibility and
 Conformity to
 Bidding
 Documents
- 16.1 Pursuant to ITB Clause 15, the Bidder shall furnish, as part of its bid, documents establishing the eligibility and conformity to the bidding documents of all goods and services which the Bidder proposes to supply under the contract.
- 16.2 The documentary evidence of the eligibility of the goods and services shall consist of a statement in the Price Schedule of the country of origin of the goods and services offered which shall be confirmed by a certificate of origin issued at the time of shipment.
- 16.3 The documentary evidence of conformity of the goods and services to the bidding documents may be in the form of literature, drawings, and data, and shall consist of:
 - a) a detailed description of the essential technical and performance characteristics of the goods;
 - b) a list giving full particulars, including available sources and current prices of spare parts, special tools, etc., necessary for the proper and continuing functioning of the goods for a period

- to be specified in the Bid Data Sheet, following commencement of the use of the equipment by the Purchaser; and
- c) an item-by-item commentary on the Purchaser's Technical Specifications demonstrating substantial responsiveness of the goods and services to those specifications, or a statement of deviations and exceptions to the provisions of the Technical Specifications.
- d) generally, for IT procurements and whenever applicable for any other procurements of goods, the bidder will assure on behalf of principal manufacturer that the goods supplied are not under any "End-of-Life" or "End-of-Sale" consideration by the manufacturer or principal and the bidder will submit from the principal an assurance on the continuity of warranty and after warranty support for minimum of 7 years from the date of purchase of the goods. Where specialist hardware and third party software is required, bidders should comment on how the continuity of service is ensured in the event of:
 - i. Obsolescence of hardware items or any of the component parts
 - ii. Unavailability of hardware
 - iii. Unavailability of second or third level support services from developers of third party software items.
 - iv. The bidder will provide product registration through Internet/website of the manufacturer to confirm the accessibility of relevant information and technical assistance directly from the principal or manufacturer if needed
- 16.4 For purposes of the commentary to be furnished pursuant to ITB Clause 15.3(c) above, the Bidder shall note that standards for workmanship, material, and equipment, as well as references to brand names or catalogue numbers designated by the Purchaser in its Technical Specifications, are intended to be descriptive only and not restrictive; till stated otherwise in Technical Specifications or Bid Data Sheet. The Bidder may substitute alternative standards, brand names, and/or catalogue numbers in its bid, provided that it demonstrates to the Purchaser's satisfaction that the substitutions ensure substantial equivalence to those designated in the Technical Specifications.

17 Bid Security

- 17.1 The bid security is required to protect the Purchaser against the risk of Bidder's conduct, which would warrant the security's forfeiture The bid security shall be denominated in the currency of the bid:
 - a) at the Bidder's option, be in the form of either demand draft/call deposit or an unconditional bank guarantee from a reputable Bank in Pakistan approved by Purchaser;

- b) be substantially in accordance with one of the forms of bid security included in Section VI or other form approved by the Purchaser prior to bid submission;
- c) be payable promptly upon written demand by the Purchaser;
- d) be submitted in its original form; copies will not be accepted;
- e) remain valid for a period of at least twenty eight days (28) beyond the original validity period of bids, or at least twenty eight days (28) beyond any extended period of bid validity subsequently requested pursuant to ITB Clause 18.2.
- 17.2 Unsuccessful bidders' bid security will be discharged or returned as promptly as possible but not later than thirty (30) days after the expiration of the period of bid validity prescribed by the Purchaser pursuant to ITB Clause 18.
- 17.3 The successful Bidder's bid security will be discharged upon the Bidder signing the contract, pursuant to ITB Clause 35, and furnishing the Performance Guarantee, pursuant to ITB Clause 36.
- 17.4 The bid security may be forfeited:
 - a) if a Bidder withdraws its bid during the period of bid validity specified by the Bidder on the Bid Form; or
 - b) If items specified in technical specifications are quoted as options (if allowed), the cost of same would be summed together to calculate the quoted price and bids would be rejected if the bid security does not cover the adjusted quoted rates.
 - c) in the case of a successful Bidder, if the Bidder fails.
 - (i) to sign the contract in accordance with ITB Clause 35; or
 - (ii) to furnish Performance Guarantee in accordance with ITB Clause 36.

18 Period of Validity of Bids

- 18.1 Bids shall remain valid for the period specified in the Bid Data Sheet after the date of bid opening prescribed by the Purchaser, pursuant to ITB Clause 24. A bid valid for a shorter period shall be rejected by the Purchaser as non-responsive.
- 18.2 In exceptional circumstances, the Purchaser may solicit the Bidder's consent to an extension of the period of validity. The request and the responses thereto shall be made in writing (or by cable). The bid security provided under ITB Clause 17 shall also be suitably extended. A Bidder may refuse the request without forfeiting its bid security. A Bidder granting the request will not be required nor permitted to modify its bid, except as provided in ITB Clause 16.3.

19 Format and Signing of Bid

- 19.1 The Bidder shall prepare an original and the number of copies of the bid indicated in the Bid Data Sheet, clearly marking each "ORIGINAL BID" and "COPY OF BID," as appropriate. In the event of any discrepancy between them, the original shall govern.
- 19.2 The original and the copy or copies of the bid shall be typed or written in indelible ink and shall be signed by the Bidder or a person or persons duly authorized to bind the Bidder to the contract. All pages of the bid, except for un amended printed literature, shall be initialed by the person or persons signing the bid.
- 19.3 Any interlineations, erasures, or overwriting shall be valid only if they are initialed by the person or persons signing the bid.
- 19.4 The Bidder shall furnish information as described in the Form of Bid on commissions or gratuities, if any, paid or to be paid to agents relating to this Bid, and to contract execution if the Bidder is awarded the contract.

D. Submission of Bids

20 Sealing and Marking of Bids

- 20.1 The Original Bid shall comprise a single sealed package containing two separate sealed envelopes.
- 20.2 Each envelope shall contain separately the financial proposal and the technical proposal. The inner envelopes shall be marked as "TECHNICAL PROPOSAL" and "FINANCIAL PROPOSAL" in bold letters.
- 20.3 The outer envelope shall be addressed to the Purchaser at the address given in the BDS, and carry statement "DO NOT OPEN BEFORE [time and date]. The content of the technical and financial proposals are mentioned in BDS.
- 20.4 If the outer envelope is not sealed and marked as required by ITB Clause 20.1, the Purchaser will assume no responsibility for the bid's misplacement or premature opening.

21 Deadline for Submission of Bids

- 21.1 Bids must be received by the Purchaser at the address specified in Bid Data Sheet no later than the time and date specified in the Bid Data Sheet.
- 21.2 The Purchaser may, at its discretion, extend this deadline for the submission of bids by amending the bidding documents in accordance with ITB Clause 9, in which case all rights and obligations of the Purchaser and bidders previously subject to the deadline will thereafter be subject to the deadline as extended.

22	Late Bids	Any bid received by the Purchaser after the deadline for submission of bids prescribed by the Purchaser pursuant to ITB Clause 21 will be rejected and returned unopened to the Bidder.
23	Modification and Withdrawal of Bids	 23.1 The Bidder may modify or withdraw its bid after the bid's submission, provided that written notice of the modification, including substitution or withdrawal of the bids, is received by the Purchaser prior to the deadline prescribed for submission of bids. 23.2 No bid may be modified after the deadline for submission of bids. 23.3 No bid may be withdrawn in the interval between the deadline for
		submission of bids and the expiry of the period of bid validity specified by the Bidder on the Bid Form. Withdrawal of a bid during this interval may result in the Bidder's forfeiture of its bid security, pursuant to the ITB Clause 17.

E. Opening and Evaluation of Bids

24	Opening of Bids by the Purchaser	24.1	The Purchaser will open all bids in the presence of bidders' representatives who choose to attend, at the time, on the date, and at the place specified in the Bid Data Sheet. The bidders' representatives who are present shall sign a register evidencing their attendance.
		24.2	The bidders' names, bid modifications or withdrawals, bid prices, discounts, and the presence or absence of requisite bid security and such other details as the Purchaser, at its discretion, may consider appropriate, will be announced at the opening. No bid shall be rejected at bid opening, except for late bids, which shall be returned unopened to the Bidder pursuant to ITB Clause 22.
25	Clarification of Bids		During evaluation of the bids, the Purchaser may, at its discretion, ask the Bidder for a clarification of its bid. The request for clarification and the response shall be in writing, and no change in the prices or substance of the bid shall be sought, offered, or permitted.
26	Preliminary Evaluation	26.1	The Purchaser will examine the bids to determine whether they are complete, whether bid validity is provided accordingly; whether required sureties/bid security have been furnished; whether the documents have been properly signed, whether the bids are generally in order; whether Bidder has provided the signed bid form (Form T1) and whether Bidder has qualified for the minimum eligibility/qualification criteria as stated in Bidders Eligibility Criteria (Form T3) of Section VI.

- 26.2 Arithmetical errors will be rectified on these basis: If there is a discrepancy between the unit price and the total price that is obtained by multiplying the unit price and quantity, the unit price shall prevail, and the total price shall be corrected. If there is a discrepancy between words and figures, the amount in words will prevail. If there is discrepancy in quantities between bid and the quantities stated at Price Schedule as per Form F2 Section VII hereto, the quantities at Price Schedule will prevail. If the Service Provider does not accept the correction of the errors, its bid will be rejected, and its bid security may be forfeited.
- 26.3 The Purchaser may waive any minor informality, nonconformity, or irregularity in a bid which does not constitute a material deviation, provided such waiver does not prejudice or affect the relative ranking of any Bidder.
- Prior to the detailed evaluation, the Purchaser will determine whether each bid is of acceptable quality, complete, and substantially responsive to the Bidding Documents. For this purpose, a substantially responsive bid is one that conforms to all the terms, conditions, and specifications of the Bidding Documents without material deviations, exceptions, objections, conditionality, or reservations. material deviation, exception, objection, conditionality, or reservation is one: (i) that limits in any substantial way the scope, quality, or performance of the offered product; or (ii) that limits, in any substantial way that is inconsistent with the Bidding Documents, the Purchaser's rights or the successful Bidder's obligations under the Contract; or (iii) the acceptance of which would unfairly affect the competitive position of other Bidders who have submitted substantially responsive bids. The Purchaser's determination of a bid's responsiveness is to be based on the contents of the bid itself without recourse to extrinsic evidence.
- 26.5 If a bid is not substantially responsive and meeting the minimum eligibility criteria, it will be rejected by the Purchaser and may not subsequently be made responsive by the Bidder by correction of the nonconformity.
- 26.6 Bidders have to submit bids for COMPLETE REQUIREMENTS, partial and incomplete bids will be rejected. Bids submitted without signed Bid Form by authorized nominee of the bidder will be rejected. Bids with material deviation, exception, objection, conditionality, or reservation will be rejected. Bids with multiple options will be rejected. Bids submitted late will be rejected.

27 Detail Evaluation of Bids

Pursuant to ITB 26 the technical proposals of the only qualified bids after preliminary evaluation shall be evaluated in detail. The Technical Compliance (Form T4) of Section VI and other Commercial Requirements of the bidding documents will be evaluated totally on compliance based method. The Financial Proposals of the only technically accepted bids will be opened and the bid found to be the most advantageous bid shall be accepted.

28	Contacting the Purchaser	28.1	Subject to ITB Clause 25, no Bidder shall contact the Purchaser on any matter relating to its bid, from the time of the bid opening to the time the contract is awarded. If the Bidder wishes to bring additional information to the notice of the Purchaser, it should do so in writing.
		28.2	Any effort by a Bidder to influence the Purchaser in its decisions on bid evaluation, bid comparison, or contract award may result in the rejection of the Bidder's bid.

F. Award of Contract

29	Post- qualification	29.1	The Purchaser will determine to its satisfaction whether the Bidder that is selected as having submitted the most advantageous responsive bid is qualified to perform the contract satisfactorily, in accordance with the criteria listed in ITB Clause 15.3.
		29.2	The determination will take into account the Bidder's financial, technical, and production capabilities. It will be based upon an examination of the documentary evidence of the Bidder's qualifications submitted by the Bidder, pursuant to ITB Clause 15.3, as well as such other information as the Purchaser deems necessary and appropriate.
		29.3	An affirmative determination will be a prerequisite for award of the contract to the Bidder. A negative determination will result in rejection of the Bidder's bid, in which event the Purchaser will proceed to the next most advantageous evaluated bid to make a similar determination of that Bidder's capabilities to perform satisfactorily.
30	Award Criteria		Subject to ITB Clause 29, the contract will be awarded to the successful Bidder whose bid has been found technically and financially compliant and has offered the lowest evaluated cost; emerged as most advantageous bid. Provided further that the Bidder is determined to perform the contract satisfactorily.
31	Purchaser's Right to Vary Quantities at Time of Award		The Purchaser reserves the right at the time of contract award to increase or decrease, by the percentage indicated in the Bid Data Sheet, the quantity of services originally specified in the Schedule of Requirements without any change in unit price or other terms and conditions.
32	Purchaser's Right to Reject All Bids		The Purchaser reserves the right to annul the bidding process and reject all bids at any time prior to contract award.

33	Notification of Award	 33.1 Prior to the expiration of the period of bid validity, the Purchaser will notify the successful Bidder in writing, to be confirmed in writing by registered letter, that its bid has been accepted. 33.2 The notification of award will constitute the formation of the Contract. 33.3 After furnishing the Performance Guarantee by the successful Bidder pursuant to ITB Clause 36, the Purchaser will promptly notify each unsuccessful Bidder and will discharge its bid security, pursuant to ITB Clause 17.
34	Disqualification prior to Contract Signing	 34.1 If all bids are proposed to be rejected and bids are to be re-invited, the conditions required at Rule 33 should be met. However after issuance of Notification of Award and prior to entry into force of the procurement contract as per Rule 40 of PPR-2004 if a Service Provider or contractor has been disqualified pursuant to Rule 18, Rule 19 of PPR-2004 or any reason that has led to disqualification of a contractor or a Service Provider if the conditions of his qualification are invalided the next most advantageous bid will be rendered as responsive if accepting this bid does not conflict with Rule 2 (L) of PPR-2004. For rejecting the most advantageous bid and opting for 2nd most advantageous bid, opportunity of being heard should be provided to bidder with most advantageous bid and prior approval of competent authority of the SBP shall be obtained. 34.2 This process conforms to Rule 4 of PPR-2004 which requires "the procurement process to be efficient and economical". Re-starting the process will be inconsistent with foregoing rule.
35	Signing of Contract	 35.1 At the same time as the Purchaser notifies the successful Bidder that its bid has been accepted, the Purchaser will send the Bidder the Contract Form provided in the bidding documents, incorporating all agreements between the parties. 35.2 Within twenty four (24) days, or any other period specified in BDS, of receipt of the Contract Form, the successful Bidder shall sign and date the contract and return it to the Purchaser.
36	Performance Guarantee	 36.1 Within twenty-one (21) days, or any other period specified in BDS, of the receipt of notification of award from the Purchaser, the successful Bidder shall furnish the Performance Guarantee for amount as per the Performance Guarantee Form provided in the bidding documents, or in another form acceptable to the Purchaser. 36.2 Failure of the successful Bidder to comply with the requirement of ITB Clause 36.1 shall constitute sufficient grounds for the annulment of the award and forfeiture of the bid security, in which event the

		Purchaser may give the award to the next most advantageous Bidder or call for new bids.
37	Confidentiality	37.1 Information relating to evaluation of bids and recommendations concerning to award of the contract shall not be disclosed by the Purchaser to the bidders or to any other person who is not officially concerned with the process, until the announcement of the result of evaluation.
		37.2 The Bidder shall not disclose or attempt to make public any information relating to the bidding documents, bidding process and award of the contract to any person or entity without the Purchaser's prior written consent.
		37.3 In case of any disclosure related to the bidding process and contractual obligations at any stage by any bidder and/or contractor, the Purchaser may reject its bid and/or terminate the contract.
38	Grievances Redressal	Any bidder aggrieved by any act during the procurement process may lodge a written complaint concerning his grievances to Grievance Redressal Committee of the Purchaser as per Rule 48 of PPR-2004.
39	Overriding Effect of PPR- 2004	Whenever in conflict with these documents the stipulation of PPR-2004 shall prevail.

Section IV. Evaluation Criteria

- 1. Evaluation of the bids and award of contract will be done for the complete requirement.
- 2. The bidders' minimum Eligibility/Qualification will be ascertained totally on compliance based method as per Bidders Eligibility/Qualification Criteria (Form T3 of Section VI).
- 3. The technical proposals of the only qualified bidders (after minimum eligibility/qualification) shall be evaluated in detail. The Technical Compliance (Form T4 of Section VI) will be evaluated totally on compliance based method.
- 4. The Financial Proposals of the only technically qualified proposals will be opened.
- 5. The Financial Bids will be evaluated on the basis of unit price and applicable taxes.
- 6. The contract will be awarded to the successful Bidder whose bid will be found eligible & technically compliant and has offered the lowest cost and would emerge as the Most Advantageous Bid.

Section V. Technical Requirements

The Project Objective:

State Bank of Pakistan has established three different data center to provide IT services to SBP and country wide offices. Currently the two data centers i.e. Main Data Center (MDC) and Backup Data Center (BDC) are located at SBP Karachi. A third Data Center i.e. DR Data Center was established at Hyderabad to ensure the availability of IT services in the event of disaster. The DR Data Center site at Hyderabad is supposed to provide IT services in case of any major or minor disaster at Karachi.

The selected bidder will not only provide connectivity to countrywide SBP BSC offices in case of city level disaster in Karachi but will also provide backup connectivity of existing NTC network.

Scope of Project:

- Deployment of fiber optics based last mile connectivity with SBP offices country wide
- Designing and implementation network infrastructure for the layer 3 MPLS based connectivity
- Integration with SBP Network Infrastructure
- Operational Acceptance and Testing
- Services for 7 Years after Operational Acceptance Certificate.

Technical Requirements and Specifications

S#	SBP and BSC Offices	Required Bandwidth
SBP SOUTHERN REGION		
1	SBP Head Office Karachi (MDC)	100 Mbps
2	SBP BSC Hyderabad Office (DRDC)	100 Mbps
3	SBP BCP KDA	10 Mbps
4	SBP BSC North Nazimabad	20 Mbps
5	SBP BSC Bolton market Branch	20 Mbps
6	SBP BSC Sukkur Office	6 Mbps
7	SBP BSC Quetta Office	6 Mbps
	SBP CENTRAL REC	GION
1	SBP BSC Multan Office	6 Mbps
2	SBP BSC Lahore Office	10 Mbps
3	SBP BSC Bahawalpur	6 Mbps
4	SBP BSC Sialkot Office	6 Mbps
5	SBP BSC Gujranwala Office	6 Mbps
6	SBP BSC Faisalabad Office	6 Mbps
	SBP NORTHERN RE	GION
1	SBP BSC Islamabad Office	10 Mbps
2	SBP BSC Peshawar Office	6 Mbps
3	SBP BSC Rawalpindi Office	10 Mbps
4	SBP BSC Muzaffarabad office	6 Mbps
5	SBP BSC D.I-Khan Office	6 Mbps
6	SBP BSC NIBAF	6 Mbps

<u>L</u>	
S#	Technical Requirements and Specifications
1	The Interface at all last mile SBP branches fiber site should be Gigabit Ethernet (RJ-45).
2	The Interface at aggregation sites (MDC and DR) should be Gigabit Ethernet (RJ-45)
3	The service provider should provide dual ring metro connectivity on SBP aggregation sites
3	i.e. MDC and DRDC
4	Bidder must be able to provide end to end layer 3 MPLS connectivity for secure private
4	network availability
5	Service provider should also provide Digital Radio System (DRS) at SBP MDC in parallel
	to aggregation at MDC.
6	Bidder must assign a dedicated Project Manager to look after SBP connectivity related
0	issues
7	Service provider should provide a brief strategy document along with fiber and network
,	diagrams for meeting SBP city level disaster connectivity scenario.
	Bidder must have its long haul and last mile fiber connectivity infrastructure; it would not
8	use any fiber infrastructure from National Telecommunication Corporation (NTC) and
8	Multinet Pakistan Private Limited (Multinet). This should be legally documented officially
	signed by Company COO/CEO/EVP of the Company.
9	The bidder must have an enterprise 24X7 NOC for complaint registration and escalations.
	The Service Provider shall also replace, restore, reinstall, and reconfigure any failed
10	hardware and software components for recovery to normal operational status at no
	additional cost to the customer during the period of services

Required Bandwidth details for SBP and BSC offices (Country Wide) SBP and SBP BSC Offices Locations

S#	SBP SOUTHERN REGION	Address
1	SBP Head Office Karachi	Central Directorate, Main Building, I.I. Chundrigar Road
1	SBI Head Office Karaciii	Karachi (Head office)
2	North Nazimabad, Karachi	Block A, North Nazimabad, Shahrah-e-Noor Jahan,
	office	Karachi.
3	SBP BSC Bolton market	Banking Service Corporation, Prize Bond Sub Office,
3	Branch	Boulton Market Building, M. A. Jinnah Road, Karachi.
4	SBP BCP KDA	Bungalow No. P3, K.D.A Scheme No. 1, Karachi.
5	SBP BSC Sukkur Office	Banking Service Corporation, Eidgah Road, Postal Code
	SDF DSC SURKUI Office	Number 65200, Sukkur.
6	SBP BSC Quetta Office	Banking Service Corporation, Shahra-e-Abbas Ali, Quetta
	SBF BSC Quella Office	Cantt. (87300).
7	SBP BSC Hyderabad Office	Shahrah-e-Fatima Jinnah, Thandi sarak, Hyderabad.
/	(DR)	

S#	SBP CENTRAL REGION	Address
1	SBP BSC Multan Office	Banking Service Corporation, L.M.Q Road, Kalma Chowk (Pull Mouj Darya), Multan 60000
2	SBP BSC Lahore Office	54-Shahrah-e-Quaid-e-Azam, Lahore.
3	SBP BSC Bahawalpur	25-C Shabbir Shaheed Road Model Town- A, Bahawalpur
4	SBP BSC Sialkot Office	Allama Iqbal Road, Opposite Cantonment Plaza, Sialkot
		Cantt.
5	SBP BSC Gujranwala Office	Trust Plaza, G.T. Road, Gujranwala.
6	SBP BSC Faisalabad Office	M. A. Jinnah Road, Faisalabad.

S#	SBP NORTHERN REGION	Address
1	SBP BSC Islamabad Office	Sector G-5/2, Islamabad.
2	SBP BSC Peshawar Office	Saddar Road Peshawar Cantt.
3	SBP BSC Rawalpindi Office	The Mall, Post Box no 48, Rawalpindi Cantt, Near Pearl
	SBI BSC Kawaipilidi Office	Continental Hotel, Rawalpindi.
4	SBP BSC Muzaffarabad office	Upper Chattar Housing Scheme, Muzaffarabad.
5	SBP BSC DI-Khan Office	5-Shami Road, Cantt. D.I. Khan-KPK.
6	SBP BSC NIBAF	Islamabad Campus ,Sector H-8/1 ,Pitras Bukhari Road,
	SDF DSC NIDAF	Islamabad.

Operational Acceptance:

Operational Acceptance means that the supplies and services in the contract have been installed and run in operations after testing in accordance with the products' parameters mentioned in the technical specifications and features meeting the technical requirements of the project.

At least 08 weeks of successful operations of the installed system, in accordance with the purchaser's required configuration, will confirm the Operational Acceptance of all the supplies and services under this project.

For testing, any cost associated with test equipment shall be borne by the service provider.

During the course of the project until the operational acceptance of the last installation is signed any cost associated with the repair and/or replacement of the supplies in this contract will remain covered in Warranty and SLA and will be borne by the service provider.

Service Level Requirements

The Service Provider shall provide technical support services to full satisfaction of Customer by assigning properly qualified and competent personnel having related maintenance experience and ensuring quality services in accordance with this Agreement.

Scope of Services:

Service Provider shall provide support services to run and maintain all the Hardware and Software proposed in the solution in compliance with the Service Level Requirements.

The Service Provider shall also replace, restore, reinstall, and reconfigure any failed hardware and software components for recovery to normal operational status at no cost to the customer.

Service Provider shall provide a detailed plan regarding availability of manpower, spares and standby equipment as well as service methodology to meet the Purchaser's requirements in a prompt and efficient manner within two weeks of notification of SLA activation from the Customer.

Service Provider must replace faulty equipment as per the SLA.

Availability Requirement & SLA Matrix:

This section defines the Service Level requirements, classification of incidents, and means of reporting, and expectations for availability and response times in relation to Hardware and Software components of the goods that are to be maintained and supported by the Service Provider.

Severity	Action & Timeline
Red	
Optical Fiber MPLS connectivity of	1. If the problem is at SBP Branch office; Service
SBP's Central Office or Branch Office(s)	Provider shall troubleshoot, rectify, repair, replace
is "down" or frequently flapping due to	faulty component (s) or additionally install required
critical connectivity failure,	equipment or hardware/software component to restore
Software/firmware or any Indoor or	the operations within (03) hours of reporting the issue
outdoor component fault due to which the	by SBP.
business operations are down or suffering	
troubles in network connectivity.	2. If the problem is at Central Site, service provider
	may need to address the issue within (02) hour.
Orange	
MPLS connectivity of the central office	Service provider shall resolve the issue within 4 hours
or remote office(s) is running but	of reporting by SBP.
performance issues are observed	
Green	

Operational performance of the central or branch network is facing insignificant error(s), while the business operations Information remain functional. required with assistance is the supplier/manufacturer product of capabilities, installation, or configuration. There is little or no effect on your business operations.

Resolve the issue within 96 hours of issue reporting by SBP.

<u>Standard Business Hours for Support</u>: 8:00AM - 9:00PM, Monday through Friday and 9:00AM - 3:00PM on Saturday and Sunday

Terms and Conditions

- 1. The Service Provider shall provide support services during business hours mentioned above.
- 2. In case of failure of any service component covered under the contract, the same shall be recovered to the desired state. These include, but not limited to, corrective actions and repairs to rectify such aberration (i.e. hardware failure, software installations, operating system reinstallations, and remedies in case of malware attacks/disasters).
- 3. The Service Provider shall provide the structure of Technical Support contact details including Call Logging & Tracking Procedure to ensure recording and reporting of support calls and shall assign Support Account Manager for SBP, who would be endowed enough financial and administrative authority to take decisions on time as and when required basis.
- 4. Service Provider should provide call logging through telephone in terms of Support Levels and Escalation Procedures that should be mapped to the Severity of the incidents and should also provide telephone number which will be used after Standard Business Hours.
- 5. The Service Provider shall provide onsite support and update of firmware, software for monitoring & management of equipment covered under this agreement including replacement of faulty hardware components. The Service Provider will provide latest version of firmware/software on Customer's request for up gradation purpose free of cost. In case of bug in Software/firmware Service Provider will provide required patch and will perform patching, testing and verifying the changes on test / production in coordination with Customer (if requested).
- 6. A problem that initially starts at a severity RED situation may be classified at severity ORANGE upon implementing a workaround. When a permanent solution is found and implemented, the problem might be reclassified to severity GREEN for monitoring before it is closed. If same fault re-occurs within 48 hours, the original call will be reopened with the same log number and the Recovery Time will continue from the time that original call was re-opened. However, reclassification of severity shall be accepted and signed off by the Customer.
- 7. RED incidents should be given an escalated level of commitment from Service Provider. For RED incidents, Service Provider Technical Support Professionals should work during their non-standard hours, and/or reassign critical resources from other activities, and/or ensure a dedicated Technical Support Professional to work round-the-clock until a problem Severity changes to ORANGE.

- 8. Service Provider shall perform all dispatch functions. In case the faulty item or unit is required to be sent overseas for repair or replacement Service Provider will send the faulty equipment at its own cost. During that period, service provider will provide backup equipment/part to ensure continuity of SBP operations and comply with SLA.
- 9. Performance tests and adjustments including fine tuning of links after every major incidence, rain, storm etc.
- 10. Perform engineering modification and changes, if recommended by the manufacturers or by SBP.

Liquidated Damages

In case of Service Disruption, the Liquidated Damages rate per site is 0.005 percent of the total Contract Amount per day after elapsing of applicable timelines mentioned in the SLA. These damages will be immediately applicable once the applicable timeline has passed and service provider remains unable to perform the required actions as mentioned in the above SLA Matrix.

The SLA and Service Outage Credit shall not cover or be applicable for defects and / or damages arising from:

- i. Repairs or replacement of parts carried out by personnel not authorized by the vendor.
- ii. Bandwidth outages occurring because of planned and agreed windows of maintenance and troubleshooting.
- iii. Outages occurring during off business hours and holidays (except if already announced by the Purchaser as working day).

During the entire 7 (Seven-years period) the Service Provider will have to provide support services as per the required SLA mentioned above.

The most advantageous bidder will be essentially be required to provide necessary CNIC of the Project Manager, Engineers, Technicians, labors and other logistic resources etc working within the Purchaser site during the contract period.

The most advantageous bidder must adhere to the rules, discipline and practices of SBP, during the entire course of project.

Section VI. Technical Proposal Forms

Following should be the contents of the Technical Proposal Envelope:		
1.	Bid Form	Form T1
2.	Bidder's Representative	Form T2
3.	Bidders Eligibility Criteria	Form T3
4.	Technical Compliance	Form T4
5.	Schedule of Supplies & Implementation	Form T5
6.	Manufacturer's Authorization Form	Form T6
7.	Integrity Pact	Form T7
8.	Affidavit for Bidder's Blacklisting Status	Form T8
9.	Bid Security Form (Bank Guarantee)	Form T9
10.	Bid Securing Declaration	Form T10
11.	Declaration for Ultimate Beneficial Owners Information	Form T11

Form T1 Bid Form

Date:	
-	GSD (PROC-I)/013771/SERVICES/WAN DRDC/2023
	Renewal of Backup Wide Area Network (WAN) Connectivity Services
-	on Layer 3 MPLS
Bidder:	
To:	
	partment es Corporation (HOK) e, I.I Chundrigar Road,
Dear Sir:	
Name of Service Pro- and deliver the requi	e bidding documents, the receipt of which is hereby duly acknowledged, we, [the vider], the undersigned, accept all stated terms and conditions and offer to supply ired goods/services in conformity with the said bidding documents as may be lance with the Technical Proposal and Schedule of Prices attached herewith and l.
	r Bid is accepted, to deliver the goods/services in accordance with the delivery the Schedule of Requirements.
	d, we will obtain the guarantee of a bank in a sum equivalent to five percent ount for the due performance of the Contract, in the form prescribed by the
Clause 24 of the Inst	by this Bid for a period of 140 days from the date fixed for Bid opening under cructions to Bidders, and it shall remain binding upon us and may be accepted at expiration of that period.
	ract is prepared and executed, this Bid, together with your written acceptance ification of award, shall constitute a binding Contract between us.
We understand that y	you are not bound to accept the lowest or any bid you may receive.
Dated this	day of 2023
[Seal & signature]	[in the capacity of]

Duly authorized to sign Bid for and on behalf of [the Name of Service Provider].

35

Form T2 Bidder's Representative

IFB No: Title:	GSD (PROC-I)/013771/SERVICES/WAN DRDC/2023 Renewal of Backup Wide Area Network (WAN) Connectivity Services
Bidder:	on Layer 3 MPLS
Bidder's Authorized Name:	l Representative for this bid is:
Designation:	
Specimen Signature:	
Cell:	
Land Line:	
Email:	
Postal Address:	
Seal & Signature	of Bidder:
Date:	

Form T3 Bidders Eligibility/Qualification Criteria

IFB No:	GSD (PROC-I)/013771/SERVICES/WAN DRDC/2023	3

Title: Renewal of Backup Wide Area Network (WAN) Connectivity Services

on Layer 3 MPLS

Bidder:

#	Eligibility / Qualification Criteria	Means of Verification	Reference in Bid**	Bidder's Assessment (Y/N)
a.	Bidder must have License from Pakistan Telecommunication Authority (PTA) for providing Intranet connectivity services;	Copy of currently valid Pakistan Telecommunication Authority (PTA) license		
b.	Bidder's fiber and MPLS Infrastructure must have capacity to provide connectivity automatically to all SBP BSC countrywide offices with DRDC in case of city level disaster in Karachi;	Undertaking from Bidder Firm's CEO/MD/VP/President is required that Company's fiber and MPLS Infrastructure have capacity to provide connectivity automatically to all SBP BSC countrywide offices with DRDC at Hyderabad site in case of city level disaster in Karachi		
c.	Bidder must have its own Long-haul and Metro Optical Fiber Infrastructure where SBP BSC offices exist;	Relevant technical documentary evidence/reference		
d.	Bidder must have experience of providing similar intranet services and support to at least five (05) financial institutions in Pakistan during last five (05) years;	Copy of Purchase/Work Orders or Contracts with contact details. Please attach a list of projects, contracts Annex-1 to Form-T3		
e.	Bidder must have Annual Sales volume/Gross Turnover of at least Rs 300 million in any of last three (03) years;	Copy of Audited Financial Statements / FBR income/Sales Tax Return/Sales is required		
f.	Bidder must be registered with Income Tax & Sales Tax Department and must appear on Active Taxpayer List of FBR;	Copy of valid NTN & GST certificates and attach Active Taxpayer List of FBR.		
g.	Bidder must not be blacklisted or in breach of performance with SBP or any Organization(s).	Affidavit as per Form-T8		

Seal & Signature of Bidder:	
Date:	

Annex-1 to Form T3

Experience of Similar Assignment

#	Assignment / Product Description	Company / Name of Customer	Contact Person Name / Contact Details
1.			
2.			
3.			
4.			
5.			
6.			
7.			
8.			
9.			
10.			

Please attach copies of work/Purchase orders, contract or customer reference letter/email or any other reference document that can substantially prove the above.

Form T4 Technical Compliance

IFB No:	GSD (PROC-I)/013771/SERVICES/WAN DRDC/2023
Title:	Renewal of Backup Wide Area Network (WAN) Connectivity Services on Layer 3 MPLS
Bidder:	

Please write Yes / No in the blank space against each specification of items, which your product/SLA contains, and in case of any difference please elaborate equivalence.

S#	Technical Requirements and Specifications	Reference in Bid	Bidder's Assessment (Y/N)
1	The Interface at all last mile SBP branches fiber site should be Gigabit Ethernet (RJ-45).		
2	The Interface at aggregation sites (MDC and DR) should be Gigabit Ethernet (RJ-45)		
3	The service provider should provide dual ring metro connectivity on SBP aggregation sites i.e. MDC and DRDC		
4	Bidder must be able to provide end to end layer 3 MPLS connectivity for secure private network availability		
5	Service provider should also provide Digital Radio System (DRS) at SBP MDC in parallel to aggregation at MDC.		
6	Bidder must assign a dedicated Project Manager to look after SBP connectivity related issues		
7	Service provider should provide a brief strategy document along with fiber and network diagrams for meeting SBP city level disaster connectivity scenario.		
8	Bidder must have its long haul and last mile fiber connectivity infrastructure; it would not use any fiber infrastructure from National Telecommunication Corporation (NTC) and Multinet Pakistan Private Limited (Multinet). This should be legally documented officially signed by Company COO/CEO/EVP of the Company.		
9	The bidder must have an enterprise 24X7 NOC for complaint registration and escalations.		
10	The Service Provider shall also replace, restore, reinstall, and reconfigure any failed hardware and software components for recovery to normal operational status at no additional cost to the customer during the period of services.		

Seal & Signature of Bidder:	
Date:	

Form T5 Schedule of Activity

IFB No:	GSD (PROC-I)/013771/SERVICES/WAN DRDC/2023
Title:	Renewal of Backup Wide Area Network (WAN) Connectivity Services on Layer 3
	MPLS
Bidder	

The period/week will be counted from the date of from the signing of contract.

#	Activity	Schedule
1.	Operational Acceptance	Within 08 weeks from the date of signing of contract
2.	Commencement of Services	From the date of Operational Acceptance
3.	The Service Provider shall ensure that all the Equipment and Software shall be maintained and kept in good working condition	During the entire contract period of 07 years

The targeted/tentative Project Timeline is **Eight (08) Weeks** or earlier to achieve Operational Acceptance from the date of signing of contract to the successful bidder.

Seal & Signature of Bidder:	
Date:	

Form T6 Manufacturer's Authorization Form

(Not Required)

IFB No: GSD (PROC-I)/013771/SERVICES/WAN DRDC/2023

Title: Renewal of Backup Wide Area Network (WAN) Connectivity Services

on Layer 3 MPLS

To:

Director General Services Department SBP Banking Services Corporation (HOK) 4th Floor BSC House, I.I Chundrigar Road, Karachi –Pakistan

<u>Authorization Form. for "Renewal of Backup Wide Area Network (WAN)</u> <u>Connectivity Services on Layer 3 MPLS</u>"

Dear Sir,

WHEREAS [name of the Manufacturer] who are established and reputable manufacturers of [name and/or description of the goods] having factories at [address of factory] do hereby authorize [name and address of Agent] to submit a bid, and subsequently sign the Contract with you against IFB No. GSD (PROC-I)/013771/SERVICES/WAN DRDC/2023 for the goods manufactured by us as mentioned in the bidding documents.

We hereby extend our full support for the offered services by the above firm against this Invitation to Bids.

[signature for and on behalf of Manufacturer]

Note: This letter of authority should be on the letterhead of the Manufacturer and should be signed by a person competent and having the power of attorney to bind the Manufacturer. The Bidder in its bid must include it.

Form T7 Integrity Pact



STATE BANK OF PAKISTAN

Integrity Pact pursuant to Rule 7 Public Procurement Rules 2004

Declaration of Fees, Commissions and Brokerage etc Payable by the Service Provider s of Goods, Services & Works

[the Service Provider] hereby declares that it has not obtained or induced the procurement of any contract, right, interest, privilege or other obligation or benefit from Government of Pakistan (GoP) or any administrative subdivision or agency thereof or any other entity owned or controlled by it (GoP) through any corrupt business practice.

Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, [the Service Provider] represents and warrants that it has fully declared the brokerage, commission, fees etc. paid or payable to anyone and not given or agreed to give and shall not give or agree to give to anyone within or outside Pakistan either directly or indirectly through any natural or juridical person, including its affiliate, agent, associate, broker, consultant, director, promoter, shareholder, sponsor or subsidiary, any commission, gratification, bribe, finder's fee or kickback, whether described as consultation fee or otherwise, with the object of obtaining or inducing the procurement of a contract, right, interest, privilege or other obligation or benefit in whatsoever form from GoP, except that which has been expressly declared pursuant hereto.

[The Service Provider] certifies that it has made and will make full disclosure of all agreements and arrangements with all persons in respect of or related to the transaction with GoP and has not taken any action or will not take any action to circumvent the above declaration, representation or warranty.

[The Service Provider] accepts full responsibility and strict liability for making any false declaration, not making full disclosure, misrepresenting facts or taking any action likely to defeat the purpose of this declaration, representation and warranty. It agrees that any contract, right, interest, privilege or other obligation or benefit obtained or procured as aforesaid shall, without prejudice to any other right and remedies available to GoP under any law, contract or other instrument, be voidable at the option of GoP.

Notwithstanding any rights and remedies exercised by GoP in this regard, [the Service Provider] agrees to indemnify GoP for any loss or damage incurred by it on account of its corrupt business practices and further pay compensation to GoP in an amount equivalent to ten times the sum of any commission, gratification, bribe, finder's fee or kickback given by [the Seller/Service Provider] as aforesaid for the purpose of obtaining or inducing the procurement of any contract, right, interest, privilege or other obligation or benefit in whatsoever form from GoP.

Seal & Signature of Bidder:	
Date:	

Form T8 Affidavit for Bidder's Blacklisting Status

Date: IFB No: GSD (PROC-I)/013771/SERVICES/WAN DRDC/2023 Title: Renewal of Backup Wide Area Network (WAN) Connectivity Services on Layer 3 MPLS Bidder:
Required on non-judicial stamp paper; value of stamp paper should be as per required value as per Stamp Duty Act]
o:
Director General Services Department State Bank of Pakistan – BSC (HOK) th Floor BSC House, I.I Chundrigar Road, Carachi –Pakistan Affidavit for Biddor's Blocklisting Status
Affidavit for Bidder's Blacklisting Status Dear Sir,
We hereby confirm and declare that I/We, M/s, has not been Blacklisted by any Federal or Provincial Government Department, Agency, Organization or Autonomous Body anywhere in Pakistan during last 05 (five) years.
Detection of false declaration / statement at any stage of the entire Bidding Process / Currency of the Contract shall lead to Disqualification and forfeiture of Bid Security and/or Performance Guarantee and termination of contract.
Seal & Signature of Bidder:
Date:

Form T9 Bid Security Form (Bank Guarantee)

			Date:		
			No.		
			Amount:	PKR 1,000,000	0/-
			Validity:	19-Sep-23	
IFB No:		()/013771/SERV			
Title:	Renewal of Ba MPLS	ickup Wide Area	Network (W	(AN) Connectivity	ty Services on Layer 3
Bidder:	[the Name of S	Service Provider			
То:,					
Director					
	rvices Departme				
	•	poration (HOK)			
	,	hundrigar Road,			
Karachi –P		vice Provider] (1	arainaftar aa	llad "tha Diddar") has submitted its Bid dated
_		- \			N) Connectivity Services on
• ,	-	called "the Bid")	-		,
KNOW AI	L PEOPLE by th	nese presents that	WF Iname of	Financial Institu	<i>tion]</i> of <i>Pakistan</i> , having our
	•	*	- •		Bank"), are bound unto <i>SBF</i>
•	_	•	- \		ser") in the sum stated PKR
1,000,000/-	for the payment	of which sum we	ell and truly to	be made to the l	Purchaser, we bind ourselves.
our heirs, e	xecutors, admini	strators and succe	essors, jointly	and severally, firm	nly by these presents.
Sealed with	the Common Se	eal of the said Bar	nk this	day of	20
THE CONI	OITIONS of this	obligation are:			
1. If the Bio	lder				
		odified Bid during	g the period o	f Bid Validity spe	cified in the Form of Bid;
,		tical correction n		• •	
c) hav	ing been notified	l of the acceptant	ce of Bid by t	he Procuring Age	ency during the period of Bid
Val	idity, (i) failure to	o sign the contrac	t if required by	Procuring Agend	cy to do so or (ii) fail or refuse
				with any other c	ondition precedent to signing
the	contract specifie	d in the Bidding I	Documents.		
2. We unde	rtake to pay to tl	ne Purchaser up t	o the above a	nount upon recei	pt of its first written demand,
					demand the Purchaser states
the amount	claimed by it is	due to it, owing to	the occurren	ce of one or both	of the conditions.
This onarar	ntee shall remain	in force up to a	nd including	twenty-eight (28)	days after the period of Bid
					Services Corporation not later
than the abo		1		C	1
Name:		in the	capacity of		
			-r, or		
signed					
			nature of the	 Bank1	
Dated on		day of			

Form T10 Bid Securing Declaration

IFB No: GSD (PROC-I)/013771/SERVICES/WAN DRDC/2023

Title: Renewal of Backup Wide Area Network (WAN) Connectivity Services on Layer 3

MPLS

Bidder: [the Name of Service Provider]

To:

Director

General Services Department SBP Banking Services Corporation (HOK) 4th Floor BSC House, I.I Chundrigar Road,

Karachi -Pakistan

We, [the Name of Service Provider], the undersigned, declare that:

We understand that, according to your conditions, Bids must be supported by a Bid Securing Declaration.

We accept that we will automatically be suspended from being eligible for Bidding in any contract with the Purchaser for the period of time as determined by the Authority if we are in breach of our obligation(s) under the Bid conditions, because we:

- a) have withdrawn or modified Bid during the period of Bid Validity specified in the Form of Bid;
- b) Disagreement to arithmetical correction made to the Bid price; or
- c) having been notified of the acceptance of Bid by the Purchaser during the period of Bid Validity, (i) failure to sign the contract if required by Purchaser to do so or (ii) fail or refuse to furnish the Performance Guarantee or to comply with any other condition precedent to signing the contract specified in the Bidding Documents.

We understand this Bid Securing Declaration shall expire if we are not the successful Bidder, upon the earlier of (i) our receipt of your notification to us of the name of the successful Bidder; or (ii) twenty-eight (28) days after the expiration of our Bid.

Signed: [insert signature of person whose name and capacity are shown] In the capacity of [insert legal capacity of person signing the Bid Securing Declaration]

Name: [insert con	iplete name of person signing	g the Bid Securing Declaration]
Duly authorized to	o sign the Bid for and on beha	If of: [the Name of Service Provider]
Dated on Corporate Seal (w		,[insert date of signing]

Form T11: Declaration for Ultimate Beneficial Owners Information

ITB No:	GSD (PROC-I)/013771/SERVICES/WAN DRDC/2023
Title:	Renewal of Backup Wide Area Network (WAN) Connectivity Services on Layer 3
	MPLS
Ridder:	

[Required on non-judicial stamp paper; value of stamp paper should be as per required value as per Stamp Duty Act]

Declaration of Ultimate Beneficial Owners Information for Public Procurement Contracts

- 1. Name
- 2. Father's Name/Spouse's Name
- 3. CNIC/NICOP/Passport no.
- 4. Nationality
- 5. Residential address
- 6. Email address
- 7. Date on which shareholding, control or interest acquired in the business.
- 8. In case of indirect shareholding, control or interest being exercised through intermediary companies, entities or other legal persons or legal arrangements in the chain of ownershipor control, following additional particulars to be provided:

1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
Name	Legal form (Company/Limited Liability Partnership/Associatio n ofPersons/Single Member Company/ Partnership Firm/ Trust/Any other individual,body corporate (to be specified))	Date of incorporation/ registration	Name of registering authority	Business Address	Country	Email address	Percentage of shareholdin g,control or interest of BO in the legal person or legal arrangeme nt	Percentage of shareholdin g,control or interest of legal person or legal arrangeme nt in the Company	Identity of Natural Person who ultimately owns or controls the legal personor arrangeme nt

9. Information about the Board of Directors (details shall be provided regarding number of shares in the capital of the company as set opposite respective names).

1	2 3	4	5	6	7	8
---	-----	---	---	---	---	---

Name and surname (InBlock Letters)	CNIC No. (in case of foreign er, Passpor t No)	Father's/ Husband's Name in full	Current Nationalit y	Any other Nationali ty (ies)	Occupation	Residential address infull or the registered/ principal office address for a subscriber other thannatural person	Number of shares taken by each subscriber (in figures and words)
		Tota	l number of	shares take	n (in f	igures and words)	

10. Any other information i	ncidental to or relevant to	Beneficial Owner(s)
-----------------------------	-----------------------------	---------------------

Name & signature

(Person authorized to issue notice on behalf of the company)

Name of Bidder:	
Authorized Signature with Stamp of Bidder:	

Section VII. Financial Proposal Forms

Following should be the contents of the Financial Proposal Envelope:					
1.	Bid Form with Financials	Form F1			
2.	Price Schedule in Pak. Rupees	Form F2			

Form F1 Bid Form with Financials

	(Financial Proposal)
Date:	CCD (DDOC IV)012771/CEDVICEC/WAN DDDC/2022
IFB No: Title:	GSD (PROC-I)/013771/SERVICES/WAN DRDC/2023 Renewal of Backup Wide Area Network (WAN) Connectivity Services on Layer 3 MPLS
Bidder:	
To:	
_	epartment ces Corporation (HOK) e, I.I Chundrigar Road,
Dear Sir:	
Name of Service Pro and deliver the requ [total bid amount in	the bidding documents, the receipt of which is hereby duly acknowledged, we, [the byider], the undersigned, accept all stated terms and conditions and offer to supply ired goods/services in conformity with the said bidding documents for the sum of a words and figures] or such other sums as may be ascertained in accordance with the attached herewith and made part of this Bid.
	or Bid is accepted, to deliver the goods/services in accordance with the delivery in the Schedule of Requirements.
•	d, we will obtain the guarantee of a bank in a sum equivalent to five (5%) percent for the due performance of the Contract, in the form prescribed by the Purchaser.
Clause 24 of the Ins	by this Bid for a period of 140 days from the date fixed for Bid opening under structions to Bidders, and it shall remain binding upon us and may be accepted at expiration of that period.
	tract is prepared and executed, this Bid, together with your written acceptance tification of award, shall not constitute a binding Contract between us.
We understand that	you are not bound to accept the lowest or any bid you may receive.
Dated this	day of 2023
	[in the capacity of]

Duly authorized to sign Bid for and on behalf of [the Name of Service Provider].

Form F2 Price Schedule in PKR

IFB No:	GSD (PROC-I)/013771/SERVICES/WAN DRDC/2023
Title:	Renewal of Backup Wide Area Network (WAN) Connectivity Services on Layer 3
Bidder:	MPLS
Didder.	

Below mentioned services & supplies will be as per technical specification given in Section V- Technical Specification. All prices must be in **PKR**. All the quotes must be provided as per format specified below.

Description	Number of Years (N)	Yearly Charges in PKR (C)	Tax in PKR (T)	Total Yearly Charges in PKR (C + T)	Total 07 Years Charges in PKR N x (C + T)
07 Years Bandwidth Charge					
1 Bandwidth Charges	7		19.5%		
Amount in words:					

Note:

- i. All the quotes must be provided as per format specified above.
- ii. The prices should include the price of incidental services. No separate payment shall be made for the incidental services.
- iii. Prices should be inclusive of all applicable taxes and duties.
- iv. Before filling this form kindly read Technical Specifications and the required Service Level Agreement in Section V.

Seal & Signature of Bidder:	
Date:	

Section VIII. Form of Contract

(To be submitted along with stamp duty, as per Applicable Stamp Duty Act)

THIS Contract made on	day of	2023 between State	e Bank of Pakistan (hereinafter
called "the Purchaser") o	of the one part and	l [the Name of Service I	Provider] of Karachi, Pakistan
(hereinafter called "the Se	rvice Provider")	of the other part:	
	1		z., "Renewal of Backup Wide einafter called the "Services");
	•	•	have the required professional the Services on the terms and
conditions set forth in this	Contract at a cor	ntract price of Rs	(hereinafter called
"the Contract Price").			

NOW THIS AGREEMENT WITNESSETH AS FOLLOWS:

- 1. In this Agreement words and expressions shall have the same meanings as are respectively assigned to them in the Conditions of Contract referred to.
- 2. The following documents shall be deemed to form and be read and construed as part of this Agreement, viz.:
 - i. General Conditions of Contract;
 - ii. Special Conditions of Contract;
 - iii. Appendices;

Appendix -1 Notification of Award

Appendix -2 Acceptance Letter

Appendix-3 Service Provider's Representative

Appendix-4 Technical Requirements

Appendix-5 Schedule of Activity

Appendix-6 Price Schedule

Appendix-7 Payment Schedule

Appendix-8 Service Provider Account Form (S2)

Appendix -9 Performance Guarantee (Bank Guarantee)

Appendix -10 Integrity Pact

Appendix - 11. The Service Provider's Bid

- 3. The mutual rights and obligations of the Purchaser and the Service Provider shall be as set forth in the Contract, in particular:
 - (a) The Service Provider shall carry out the Services in accordance with the provisions of the Contract; and
 - (b) the Purchaser shall make payments to the Service Provider in accordance with the provisions of the Contract.
- 4. This contract can only be amended or extended in writing and upon mutual agreement of both the parties.

IN WITNESS whereof the parties hereto have caused this contract to be executed in accordance with their respective laws the day and year first above written

Sign and seal, (for the Purchaser):		
Name:		
Designation:		
B	Witness 1:	
	Name:	
	Designation:	
	2	
	Witness 2:	
	Name:	
	Designation:	
G: 1 1 (C (1 G : D :1)		
Sign and seal, (for the Service Provider):		
Name:		
Designation:		
	Witness 1:	
	Name:	
	Designation:	
	Witness 2:	
	Name:	
	Designation:	

Section IX. General Conditions of Contract (GCC)

1. Definitions

- 1.1. "The Contract Price" means the total price agreed at the time of signing the contract payable to the Service Provider under the Contract for the full and proper performance of its contractual obligations.
- 1.2. "The Goods" means all of the equipment, machinery, software and/or other materials, which the Service Provider is required to supply to the Purchaser under the Contract.
- 1.3. "The Services" means Technical Specifications, Service Level Agreement and Activity Schedule are the required Services listed to be performed by the Service Provider and those services ancillary to the supply of the Goods, such as transportation and insurance, and any other incidental services, such as installation, commissioning, provision of technical assistance, training, and other obligations of the Service Provider covered under the Contract.
- 1.4. "GCC" means the General Conditions of Contract contained in this section.
- 1.5. "SCC" means the Special Conditions of Contract.
- 1.6. "The Purchaser" means the State Bank of Pakistan, as named in SCC.
- 1.7. "The Islamic Republic of Pakistan" is the country named in SCC.
- 1.8. "The Service Provider" means the individual, entity or firm supplying of the Services under this Contract.
- 1.9. "The Project Site," where applicable, means the place or places named in SCC.
- 1.10. "Day" means calendar day.
- 1.11. "The Actual (Adjusted) Contract Price" means the price payable to the Service Provider under the Contract after all the adjustments of quantities, lengths and extent of deliveries after installation and or Acceptance for the full and proper performance of its contractual obligations.
- 1.12. "System" is the set of all the components of the project.
- 1.13. "Subsystem" is a subset of the components of the project grouped for a project site(s) or for a particular category/type of supplies.
- 1.14. Applicable Law" means the laws and any other instruments having the force of law in the Islamic Republic of Pakistan
- 1.15. "Comparable Experience" means the experience in providing goods comparable to the ones being solicited through this procurement
- 1.16. "Documentary Evidence" means copies of Notification of Award/Contract /Audited Financial Statements Authorization

- Certificate/Curriculum Vitae and or any other documents required to evaluate bid
- 1.17. "Contractor" means a person, consultant, firm, company or an organization who undertakes to supply goods, services or works;
- 1.18. "Bid Data Sheet (BDS)" means such part of the Instructions to Bidders used to reflect specific assignment conditions.
- 1.19. "Day" means calendar day.
- 1.20. "Government" means the Federal Government of Islamic Republic of Pakistan
- 1.21. "ITB" means Instructions to Bidders (Section III of the Bidding Documents) the document which contains all information and instructions for bidders, which bidders need to prepare their bids.
- 1.22. In writing" means communicated in written form with proof of receipt and also means communication through electronic mail (email) with proof of delivery receipt.
- 1.23. "Intellectual Property Rights" means all current and future copyright, patents, trademarks (whether or not registered) or rights in databases, inventions or trade secrets, know-how, rights in designs, topographies, trade and business names, domain names, and all other intellectual and property rights and applications for any of those rights (where such applications can be made) capable of protection in any relevant country of the world.
- 1.24. "Method of Procurement" means bidding method adopted for this procurement under PPR rules 2004. [stated in BDS]
- 1.25. OEM is "Original Equipment Manufacturer"
- 1.26. "Bid" means a tender, or an offer, in response to an invitation, by a person, consultant, firm, company or an organization expressing his or its willingness to undertake a specified task at a price;
- 1.27. "Bidder" means a person who submits a bid;
- 1.28. "Blacklisted" means a bidder that is declared by the Authority untrustworthy after establishing the fact that the bidder was found involved in any corrupt and fraudulent practice or practices; or if the bidder is declared incapable by the Authority due to its established performance failure during the execution of the contract; or if the bidder deviates from its prior commitment or declaration made regarding the bid or proposal submitted by the bidder.
- 1.29. "Corrupt and Fraudulent practices" in respect of procurement process, shall be either one or any combination of the practices including,-
 - 1.29.1. "Coercive Practices" which means any impairing or harming or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any party or the

	property of the party to influence the actions of a party to achieve a wrongful gain or to cause a wrongful loss to another party;
	1.29.2. "Collusive Practices" which means any arrangement between two or more parties to the procurement process designed to stifle open competition for any wrongful gain, and to establish prices at artificial, non-competitive levels;
	1.29.3. "Corrupt Practices" which means the offering, giving, receiving or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value to influence the acts of another party for wrongful gain;
	1.29.4. "Fraudulent Practices" which means any act or omission, including a misrepresentation, that knowingly or recklessly misleads, or attempts to mislead, a party to obtain a financial or other benefit or to avoid an obligation; and
	1.29.5. "Obstructive Practices" which means harming or threatening to harm, directly or indirectly, persons to influence their participation in a procurement process, or affect the execution of a contract;.
	1.34 "Cross Debarred" means a bidder debarred by any procuring agency shall be considered as debarred by all the procuring agencies.
2.Application	These General Conditions shall apply to the extent that they are not superseded by provisions of other parts of the Contract.
3.Country of Origin	3.1 All Goods and Services supplied under the Contract shall have their origin in the countries and territories eligible source countries as defined under the rules, laws statutes or relevant instructions of Federal Government
	3.2 For purposes of this Clause, "origin" means the place where the Goods were mined, grown, or produced, or from which the Services are supplied. Goods are produced when, through manufacturing, processing, or substantial and major assembly of components, a commercially recognized new product results that is substantially different in basic characteristics or in purpose or utility from its components.
	3.3 The origin of Goods and Services is distinct from the nationality of the Service Provider.
4. Standards	4.1 The Goods and Services supplied under this Contract shall conform to the standards mentioned in the Technical Specifications, and, when no applicable standard is mentioned, to the authoritative standards appropriate to the Goods' country of origin. Such standards shall be the latest issued by the concerned institution.
5. Use of Contract Documents and Information; Inspection and Audit by the Purchaser	5.1 The Service Provider shall not, without the Purchaser's prior written consent, disclose the Contract, or any provision thereof, or any specification, plan, drawing, pattern, sample, or information furnished by or on behalf of the Purchaser in connection therewith, to any person other than a person employed by the Service Provider in the performance of the Contract. Disclosure to any such employed person shall be made in confidence and

shall extend only so far as may be necessary for purposes of such performance. Any document, other than the Contract itself, enumerated in GCC 5.2 Clause 5.1 shall remain the property of the Purchaser and shall be returned (all copies) to the Purchaser on completion of the Service Provider's performance under the Contract if so required by the Purchaser. The Service Provider shall permit the Purchaser to inspect the Service Provider accounts and records relating to the performance of the Service Provider and to have them audited by auditors appointed by the Service Provider, if so required. 6.1 The Service Provider shall indemnify the Purchaser against all third-6. Patent Rights party claims of infringement of patent, trademark, or industrial design rights arising from use of the Goods or any part thereof in the Islamic Republic of Pakistan. 7. Performance Within twenty one (21) days, or any other duration as specified in SCC, 7.1 Guarantee of receipt of the notification of Contract award, the successful Bidder shall furnish to the Purchaser the Performance Guarantee in the amount specified in SCC. The proceeds of the Performance Guarantee shall be payable to the 7.2 Purchaser as compensation for any loss resulting from the Service Provider's failure to complete its obligations under the Contract. 7.3 The Performance Guarantee shall be denominated in the currency of the Contract acceptable to the Purchaser and shall be an unconditional bank guarantee or an irrevocable letter of credit issued by a reputable bank located in the Islamic Republic of Pakistan, in the form provided in the bidding documents or another form acceptable to the Purchaser; or 7.4 The Performance Guarantee will be discharged by the Purchaser and returned to the Service Provider not later than thirty (30) days following the date of completion of the Service Provider's performance obligations under the Contract, including any warranty obligations, unless specified otherwise in SCC. 7.5 No payment shall be made in case of the expiry of Performance Guarantee. 8.Inspections and 8.1 The Purchaser or its representative shall have the right to inspect and/or **Tests** to test the Goods to confirm their conformity to the Contract specifications at no extra cost to the Purchaser. The Purchaser shall notify the Service Provider in writing, in a timely manner, of the identity of any representatives retained for these purposes. 8.2 Should any inspected or tested Goods fail to conform to the Specifications, the Purchaser may reject the Goods, and the Service Provider shall either replace the rejected Goods or make alterations necessary to meet specification requirements free of cost to the Purchaser.

	8.3 The Purchaser's right to inspect, test and, where necessary, reject the Goods after the Goods' arrival in the Islamic Republic of Pakistan shall in no way be limited or waived by reason of the Goods having previously been inspected, tested, and passed by the Purchaser or its representative prior to the Goods' shipment from the country of origin.
	8.4 Nothing in GCC Clause 8 shall in any way release the Service Provider from any warranty or other obligations under this Contract.
	8.5 - Appropriate tests and verifications to ensure the consistency of product with conditions laid down in bidding documents.
9.Packing	9.1 The Service Provider shall provide such packing of the Goods as is required to prevent their damage or deterioration during transit to their final destination. The packing shall be sufficient to withstand, without limitation, rough handling during transit and exposure to extreme temperatures, salt and precipitation during transit, and open storage. Packing case size and weights shall take into consideration, where appropriate, the remoteness of the Goods' final destination and the absence of heavy handling facilities at all points in transit.
10. Delivery and Documents	10.1 Delivery of the Goods shall be made by the Service Provider in accordance with the terms specified in the Schedule of Requirements. The details of shipping and/or other documents to be furnished by the Service Provider are specified in SCC.
11. Insurance	11.1 The Goods supplied under the Contract shall be delivered duty paid (DDP) under which risk is transferred to the Purchaser after having been delivered; hence insurance coverage is Service Provider's responsibility.
12. Transportation	12.1 The Service Provider is required under the Contact to transport the Goods to a specified place of destination within the Islamic Republic of Pakistan, transport to such place of destination in the Islamic Republic of Pakistan, including insurance and storage, as shall be specified in the Contract, shall be arranged by the Service Provider, and related costs shall be deemed to have been included in the Contract Price.
13. Incidental Services	13.1 The Service Provider may be required to provide any or all of the following services, including additional services, if any, specified in SCC:
	(a) performance or supervision of on-site assembly and/or start-up of the supplied Goods;
	(b) furnishing of tools required for assembly and/or maintenance of the supplied Goods;
	(c) furnishing of a detailed operations and maintenance manual for each appropriate unit of the supplied Goods;
	(d) performance or supervision or maintenance and/or repair of the supplied Goods, for a period of time agreed by the parties, provided that this service shall not relieve the Service Provider of any warranty obligations under this Contract; and

- (e) training of the Purchaser's personnel, at the Service Provider's plant and/or on-site, in assembly, start-up, operation, maintenance, and/or repair of the supplied Goods.
- 13.2 Prices charged by the Service Provider for incidental services, if not included in the Contract Price for the Goods, shall be agreed upon in advance by the parties and shall not exceed the prevailing rates charged for other parties by the Service Provider for similar services.

14.Spare Parts

- 14.1 The Service Provider should provide any or all of the notifications, and information pertaining to spare parts:
 - (a) such spare parts as the Purchaser may elect to purchase from the Service Provider, provided that this election shall not relieve the Service Provider of any warranty obligations under the Contract; and
 - (b) in the event of termination of production of the spare parts:
 - (i) advance notification to the Purchaser of the pending termination, in sufficient time to permit the Purchaser to procure needed requirements; and
 - (ii) Following such termination, furnishing at no cost to the Purchaser, the blueprints, drawings, and specifications of the spare parts, if requested.

15.Warranty

- 15.1 The Service Provider warrants that the Goods supplied under the Contract are new, unused, of desired models, and that they incorporate all recent improvements in design and materials unless provided otherwise in the Contract. The Service Provider further warrants that all Goods supplied under this Contract shall have no defect, arising from design, materials, or workmanship (except when the design and/or material is required by the Purchaser's specifications) or from any act or omission of the Service Provider, that may develop under normal use of the supplied Goods in the conditions prevailing in the country of final destination.
- 15.2 This warranty shall remain valid for period stated in Special Conditions after the Goods, or any portion thereof as the case may be, have been delivered to and accepted at the final destination indicated in the Contract
- 15.3 If the Service Provider determines that the standard warranty as provided by the manufacturer on certain products under this project is beyond 01 year (e.g. 2, 3 or unlimited years), then the Service Provider will clearly identify the respective warranty periods against all such product in its proposal.
- 15.4 However, if the Service Provider determines that the standard warranty as provided by the manufacturer on certain products under this project is less than 01 year (e.g. 3 months), then Service Provider will clearly identify the options, services and cost associated in purchasing the extended warranty/maintenance service for up to 01 year on all such products in its proposal.

	15.5 If the Convice Dravider begins been notified failed and d
	15.5 If the Service Provider, having been notified, fails to remedy the defect(s) within the period specified in SCC, within a reasonable period, the Purchaser may proceed to take such remedial action as may be necessary, at the Service Provider's risk and expense and without prejudice to any other rights which the Purchaser may have against the Service Provider under the Contract.
16. Payment	16.1 The method and conditions of payment to be made to the Service Provider under this Contract shall be specified in SCC.
	16.2 The Service Provider's request(s) for payment shall be made to the Purchaser in writing, accompanied by an invoice describing, as appropriate, the Services performed, and by documents submitted pursuant to GCC Clause 10, and upon fulfillment of other obligations stipulated in the Contract.
	16.3 Payments shall be made promptly by the Purchaser, but in no case later than sixty (60) days after submission of an invoice or claim by the Service Provider.
	16.4 The currency of payment is Pak. Rupees.
17.Prices	Prices payable to the Service Provider as stated in the Contract are not subject to any adjustment during performance of the contract. However, any subsequent legislation enacted, changes in the rates of all indirect taxes / duties and levies during the currency of contract that impacts the contract price would be duly accounted for by both the parties of the contract i.e. in case of increase or decrease in the rates of the said taxes and duties or levy of any new tax or duty, the contract price would be adjusted accordingly.
18. Change Orders	18.1 The Purchaser may at any time, by a written order given to the Service Provider, make changes within the general scope of the Contract for the Services to be provided by the Service Provider.
	18.2 If any such change causes an increase or decrease in the cost of, or the time required for, the Service Provider's performance of any provisions under the Contract, an equitable adjustment shall be made in the Contract Price and the Contract shall accordingly be amended. Any claims by the Service Provider for adjustment under this clause must be asserted within thirty (30) days from the date of the Service Provider's receipt of the Purchaser's change order.
19. Contract Amendments	Subject to GCC Clause 18, no variation in or modification of the terms of the Contract shall be made except by written amendment signed by the parties.
20. Assignment	The Service Provider shall not assign, in whole or in part, its obligations to perform under this Contract, except with the Purchaser's prior written consent.
21. Subcontracts	21.1 The Service Provider shall notify the Purchaser in writing of all subcontracts awarded under this Contract if not already specified in the bid. Such notification, in the original bid or later, shall not relieve the Service Provider from any liability or obligation under the Contract.

21.2 Subcontracts must comply with the provisions of GCC Clause 3.

22.Delays in the Service Provider's Performance

- 22.1 Delivery of the Goods and performance of Services shall be made by the Service Provider in accordance with the time schedule prescribed by the Purchaser in the Schedule of Requirements.
- 22.2 If at any time during performance of the Contract, the Service Provider or its subcontractor(s) should encounter conditions impeding timely delivery of the Goods and performance of Services, the Service Provider shall promptly notify the Purchaser in writing of the fact of the delay, its likely duration and its cause(s). As soon as practicable after receipt of the Service Provider's notice, the Purchaser shall evaluate the situation and may at its discretion extend the Service Provider's time for performance, with or without liquidated damages, in which case the extension shall be ratified by the parties by amendment of Contract.
- 22.3 Except as provided under GCC Clause 25, a delay by the Service Provider in the performance of its delivery obligations may render the Service Provider liable to the imposition of liquidated damages pursuant to GCC Clause 23, unless an extension of time is agreed upon pursuant to GCC Clause 22.2 without the application of liquidated damages.

23. Liquidated Damages

Subject to GCC Clause 24, if the Service Provider fails to deliver any or all of the Goods or to perform the Services within the period(s) specified in the Contract, the Purchaser may, without prejudice to its other remedies under the Contract, deduct from the Contract Price, as liquidated damages, a sum equivalent to the percentage specified in SCC of the delivered price of the delayed Goods or unperformed Services for each week or part thereof of delay until actual delivery or performance, up to a maximum deduction of the percentage specified in SCC. Once the maximum is reached, the Purchaser may consider termination of the Contract pursuant to GCC Clause 24.

24.Termination for Default

- 24.1 The Purchaser, without prejudice to any other remedy for breach of Contract, by written notice of default sent to the Service Provider, may terminate this Contract in whole or in part:
 - (a) if the Service Provider fails to perform the Services or deliver any or all of the Goods within the period(s) specified in the Contract, or within any extension thereof granted by the Purchaser pursuant to GCC Clause 22; or
 - (b) if the Service Provider fails to perform any other obligation(s) under the Contract.
 - (c) if the Service Provider, in the judgment of the Purchaser has engaged in corrupt or fraudulent practices in competing for or in executing the Contract.
- 24.2 In the event the Purchaser terminates the Contract in whole or in part, pursuant to GCC Clause 24.1, the Purchaser may procure, upon such terms and in such manner as it deems appropriate, Services similar to those undelivered, and the Service Provider shall be liable to the Purchaser for any excess costs for such similar Goods or Services. However, the Service

	Provider shall continue performance of the Contract to the extent not terminated.
25. Force Majeure	25.1 Notwithstanding the provisions of GCC Clauses 22, 23, and 24, the Service Provider shall not be liable for forfeiture of its Performance Guarantee, liquidated damages, or termination for default if and to the extent that its delay in performance or other failure to perform its obligations under the Contract is the result of an event of Force Majeure.
	25.2 For purposes of this clause, "Force Majeure" means an event beyond the control of the Service Provider and not involving the Service Provider's fault or negligence and not foreseeable. Such events may include, but are not restricted to, acts of the Purchaser in its sovereign capacity, wars or revolutions, fires, floods, epidemics, quarantine restrictions, and freight embargoes.
	25.3 If a Force Majeure situation arises, the Service Provider shall promptly notify the Purchaser in writing of such condition and the cause thereof. Unless otherwise directed by the Purchaser in writing, the Service Provider shall continue to perform its obligations under the Contract as far as is reasonably practical, and shall seek all reasonable alternative means for performance not prevented by the Force Majeure event.
26. Termination for Convenience	The Purchaser, by written notice sent to the Service Provider, may terminate the Contract, in whole or in part, at any time for its convenience. The notice of termination shall specify that termination is for the Purchaser's convenience, the extent to which performance of the Service Provider under the Contract is terminated, and the date upon which such termination becomes effective.
27. Resolution of Disputes	In case of a dispute arising between the Parties regarding the terms of or rights and obligations of the Parties under this Contract, if not resolved amicably, shall be settled by an arbitration in accordance with the Arbitration Act, 1940.
28. Governing Language	The Contract shall be written in English language all correspondence and other documents pertaining to the Contract which are exchanged by the parties shall be written in the same language.
29. Applicable Law	The Contract shall be interpreted in accordance with the laws of the Islamic Republic of Pakistan
30.Notices	30.1 Any notice given by one party to the other pursuant to this Contract shall be sent to the other party in writing or by cable, telex, or facsimile and confirmed in writing to the other party's address specified in SCC. 30.2 A notice shall be effective when delivered or on the notice's effective date, whichever is later.
31. Taxes and Duties	Service Provider shall be entirely responsible for all taxes, duties, license fees, etc.
32. Overriding effect of Public Procurement Rules 2004	In case of conflict or primacy of interpretation the provisions of PPR 2004 shall have an overriding effect notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in these bidding documents

33. Effectiveness of Contract and Commencement of Services	33.1 This Contract shall come into effect on the date the Contract is signed by both the parties or such other date as may be stated in the SCC. 33.2 The Service Provider shall start carrying out the Services from the date the Contract becomes effective, or at such other date as may be specified in the SCC.
	33.3 Unless terminated earlier, the Service Provider shall complete the activities by the Intended Completion Date, as is specified in the SCC. If the Service Provider does not complete the activities by the Intended Completion Date, it may be liable to pay liquidated damage as per GCC Clause 23. In this case, the Completion Date will be the date of completion of all activities.
34. Independent Contractor Status	The parties agree that this Agreement creates an independent contractor relationship, not an employment relationship. The service provider acknowledges and agrees that the Purchaser will not provide the service provider or its personnel with any remuneration, employee benefits, health insurance and that income tax / withholding tax is service provider's responsibility. The service provider shall ensure all applicable laws are strictly followed.
35. Indemnity	The Service Provider agrees to indemnify the Purchaser and hold it harmless against any and all liabilities, including judgements and cost of litigation, for anything done or omitted by the Service Provider in the execution of this Contract.
36. Relationship of Parties	Nothing in this Contract is intended or shall be deemed to constitute a partnership agency, employer-employee or joint venture relationship between the Parties. No Party shall incur any debts or make any commitments for the other except to the extent, if at all specifically provided herein.

Section X. **Special Conditions of Contract (SCC)**

The following Special Conditions of Contract shall supplement the General Conditions of Contract. Whenever there is a conflict, the provisions herein shall prevail over those in the General Conditions of Contract. The corresponding clause number of the GCC is indicated in parentheses.

GCC Clause 1 SCC 1. **Definitions** 1.1. "The Contract" is "Renewal of Backup Wide Area Network (WAN) Connectivity Services on Layer 3 MPLS" 1.2. "The Contract Price" is **Rs.** 1.7. "The Purchaser" is the State Bank of Pakistan 1.9. "The Service Provider" is [the Name of Service Provider] SCC 2. GCC Clause 7.1 **Performance** Guarantee 5% Performance Guarantee is required against the total contract amount for the entire contract period. GCC Clause 33.1 SCC 3. **Effectiveness of Contract** The date on which this Contract shall come into effect is ___ GCC Clause 33.2 SCC 4. **Commencement of Services** The Starting Date for the commencement of Services is ____ GCC Clause 33.3 SCC 5. **Intended Completion Date** The Intended Completion Date of Services is __ GCC 16 SCC 6. **Payment** The method and conditions of payment to be made to the Service Provider under this

Contract shall be as follows:

Payment for Bandwidth Charges:

Bandwidth payment shall be paid in fourteen equal installments at the end of each six month period subject to confirmation from SBP technical team.

SCC 7. GCC 17 **Prices**

Prices payable to the Service Provider as stated in the Contract are not subject to any adjustment during performance of the contract. However, any subsequent legislation enacted, changes in the rates of all indirect taxes / duties and levies during the currency of contract that impacts the contract price would be duly accounted for by both the parties of the contract i.e. in case of increase or decrease in the rates of the said taxes and duties or levy of any new tax or duty, the contract price would be adjusted accordingly.

	SCC 8.	Liquidated Damages	GCC Clause 23
--	--------	--------------------	---------------

If the Service Provider fails to provide services as per the required terms & conditions and service level agreement, the purchaser may deduct the Liquidated Damages at the rate of 0.05 percent of the total Contract Price per day after elapsing of applicable timelines mentioned in the SLA. These damages will be immediately applicable once the applicable timeline has passed and service provider remains unable to perform the required action as per SLA Matrix in Technical Specifications section.

The maximum amount of liquidated damages for the whole contract is 10 percent of the final Contract Price. After which the purchaser may consider termination of the contract pursuant to GCC 2.6.

SCC 9. Resolution of Disputes

GCC Clause 27

In the case of a dispute between the Purchaser and the Service Provider, the dispute shall be referred to arbitration in accordance with Arbitration Act 1940.

SCC 10. Notices

GCC Clause 30

Purchaser's address for notice purposes:

Director ITOD
Information Technology Operations Department
6th Floor, Main Building
State Bank of Pakistan
I.I. Chundrigar Road, Karachi

Section XI. Appendices (Contract)

Appendix -1 Notification of Award

Appendix -2 Acceptance Letter

Appendix-3 Service Provider's Representative

Appendix-4 Technical Requirements

Appendix-5 Schedule of Activity

Appendix-6 Price Schedule

Appendix-7 Payment Schedule

Appendix-8 Service Provider Account Form (S2)

Appendix -9 Performance Guarantee (Bank Guarantee)

Appendix -10 Integrity Pact

Appendix - 11. The Service Provider's Bid

Appendix - 12. Declaration for Ultimate Beneficial Owners Information

Appendix -1 Notification of Award



STATE BANK OF PAKISTAN

SBP Banking Services Corporation General Services Department Head Office

[Ref. No.]	[Date]
IFB No:	GSD (PROC-I)/013771/SERVICES/WAN DRDC/2023
Title:	Renewal of Backup Wide Area Network (WAN) Connectivity Services on Layer 3 MPLS
To:	
[insert: nam	e and address of Service Provider]
<u>Notificatio</u>	n of Award for "Renewal of Backup Wide Area Network (WAN) Connectivity Services on Layer 3 MPLS"
Dear Sir or M	Iadam,
•	nformed that [the Name of Service Provider]'s bid for "Renewal of Backup Wide k (WAN) Connectivity Services on Layer 3 MPLS" has been accepted for a sum of
Please ackno	wledge with your Letter of Acceptance.
Yours Sincer	ely
[Dwg gunger ar	of Officeral
[Procuremen	ι Ομικετή

Appendix -2 Acceptance Letter

[Ref. No.]	[Date]
IFB No:	GSD (PROC-I)/013771/SERVICES/WAN DRDC/2023
Title:	Renewal of Backup Wide Area Network (WAN) Connectivity Services on Layer 3 MPLS
To:	
SBP Banki	rvices Department ng Services Corporation (HOK) BSC House, I.I Chundrigar Road, akistan
Letter of A	cceptance. for "Renewal of Backup Wide Area Network (WAN) Connectivity Services on Layer 3 MPLS"
Dear Sir,	
-	onfirm and Accept the Notification of Award (<i>Insert Ref. No. of NoA</i>) for " <i>Renewal ide Area Network (WAN) Connectivity Services on Layer 3 MPLS</i> " for a sum of
	it requisite Performance Guarantees within twenty one (21) days and sign & return within twenty four (24) days from receipt of the Contract Form as per the terms of occuments.
Yours Sincere	ely
Nama	
Name	
Designation	
_	of Service Provider]
Date:	

Email:
Address:

Appendix-3 Service Provider's Representative

	No:	GSD (PROC-I)/013771/SERVICES/WAN DRDC/2023	
	Title:	Renewal of Backup Wide Area Network (WAN) Connectivity Services on Layer MPLS		
Service P	rovider:	[the Name of S	Service Provider]	
		appointed Repre	esentatives are:	
	ame:			
	esignatio			
C	ontact De			
		Land line:		
		Cell:		
Email: Address:		Email:		
		Address:		
N	ame:			
Designation Contact Designation		n:		
		etails		
		Land line:		
		Cell:		

Appendix-4 Technical Requirements

No:	GSD (PROC-I)/013771/SERVICES/WAN DRDC/2023
Title:	Renewal of Backup Wide Area Network (WAN) Connectivity Services on Layer 3 MPLS
Service Provider:	[the Name of Service Provider]

Appendix-5 Schedule of Activity

No:	GSD (PROC-I)/013771/SERVICES/WAN DRDC/2023
Title:	Renewal of Backup Wide Area Network (WAN) Connectivity Services on Layer 3 MPLS
Service Provider:	[the Name of Service Provider]

Appendix-6 Price Schedule

No:	GSD (PROC-I)/013771/SERVICES/WAN DRDC/2023
Title:	Renewal of Backup Wide Area Network (WAN) Connectivity Services on Layer 3 MPLS
Service Provider:	[the Name of Service Provider]

Appendix-7 Payment Schedule

No:	GSD (PROC-I)/013771/SERVICES/WAN DRDC/2023
Title:	Renewal of Backup Wide Area Network (WAN) Connectivity Services on Layer 3 MPLS
Service Provider:	[the Name of Service Provider]

Appendix-8 Service Provider Account Form (S2)



STATE BANK OF PAKISTAN Finance Department Service Provider Bank Account Details Form

S-2

TK1																				
1. For OFFICE use: (Please Check)																				
Office: SBP	BSC □								Department: General Services Department											
Create New Service Provider: Create New Site:																				
Update Service Provider Info: Service Provider Number:																				
2. Service Provider Information																				
Service Provider Name																				
Service Provider NTN									(9	dig	its)									
CNIC No.				-									-		(15	5 di	git) If N	ITN Not available		
Service Provider Address																				
Service Provider City																				
Contact No.]	Mo	bile	No.			
E-mail Address]	Fax	N).			
3. Bank Account Info	rma	tio	n											-						
Bank Name																				
Branch Name																				
Branch Address																				
Branch Code											Br	anc]	h Ty	pe		Co	mmei	cial 🗖 Islamic 🗖		
Branch License No.																				
Account No. (17 digits)																	Aco	count Type:		
Title of Account																				
(Signature & Stamp of Service Provider)																				
Forwarded By:	Verified By:							Entered By:								Approved By:				

Note:

- Information without complete Bank Account Details & NTN/ CNIC will not be accepted.
- All Payments will be made to Service Provider through Bank Account.
- Any change in Bank Account should be conveyed immediately to SBP. Otherwise SBP will not be responsible for credit into wrong account of Service Provider due to change in bank account details.

Date Creation / Updation Date



SBP Banking Services Corporation Service Provider Management Module Service Provider Creation Form

1.	Service Provider Name															
2.	Service Provider Number															
3.	Complete address of the Service Provider											 	 		 	
4.	Service Provider NTN (9 digits)															
	CNIC No. (15 digit)						-							-	(If NTN Not available)	
5.	Service Provider Type															
6.	With Holding Tax Rate															
7.	Contact Number		Telephone:													
, •			Fax Number:													
8.	E-mail address															
		Bank Name														
9.	Bank Details		Branch Name													
9.			Address													
10.	Branch License Number															
11.	Bank Account Number															
12.	Title of Account															
13.	Account Type															
14.	Branch Code No.															

Appendix -9 Performance Guarantee (Bank Guarantee)

No:	GSD (PROC-I)/013	3771/SERVICES/WAN	DRDC/2023
Title:	Renewal of Backup		VAN) Connectivity Services on Layer 3
Service	MPLS		
Provider:	[the Name of Service	ce Provider]	
			Date:
			No.
			Amount:
			Validity:
Го:			
Director			
	Services Department		
	nking Services Corpo	· · · · · ·	
	r BSC House, I.I Ch	undrigar Road,	
Karachi	-Pakistan		
ındertaken, in parteriore in p	oursuance of Contractions of the contraction	et No. GSD (PROC-I)/0	er called "the Service Provider") has 013771/SERVICES/WAN DRDC/2023 ackup Wide Area Network (WAN) ed "the Contract").
furnish you wit	h a bank guarantee b	by a reputable bank for t	Contract that the Service Provider shall the sum specified therein as security for ons in accordance with the Contract
AND WHERE	AS we have agreed to	give the Service Provide	er a guarantee:
Service Provide o pay you, upo Contract and wi	er, up to a total of <i>[and</i> on your first written of thout cavil or argument thout your needing to	nount of the guarantee is demand declaring the Sentent, any sum or sums with	Ind responsible to you, on behalf of the in words and figures], and we undertake rvice Provider to be in default under the thin the limits of [amount of guarantee] ds or reasons for your demand or the sum
Γhis guarantee i	is valid until the	day of20	2
Signature and so	eal of the Guarantors		
name of bank o	or financial institutio	n]	
[address]			

Appendix -10 Integrity Pact



STATE BANK OF PAKISTAN

Declaration of Fees, Commissions and Brokerage etc Payable by the Service Provider s of Goods, Services & Works Integrity Pact pursuant to Rule 7 Public Procurement Rules 2004

GSD (PROC-I)/013771/SERVICES/WAN DRDC/2023

Title: Renewal of Backup Wide Area Network (WAN) Connectivity Services on Layer 3

MPLS

Service Provider:

[the Name of Service Provider]

[the Name of Service Provider] hereby declares that it has not obtained or induced the procurement of any contract, right, interest, privilege or other obligation or benefit from Government of Pakistan (GoP) or any administrative subdivision or agency thereof or any other entity owned or controlled by it (GoP) through any corrupt business practice.

Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, [the Name of Service Provider] represents and warrants that it has fully declared the brokerage, commission, fees etc. paid or payable to anyone and not given or agreed to give and shall not give or agree to give to anyone within or outside Pakistan either directly or indirectly through any natural or juridical person, including its affiliate, agent, associate, broker, consultant, director, promoter, shareholder, sponsor or subsidiary, any commission, gratification, bribe, finder's fee or kickback, whether described as consultation fee or otherwise, with the object of obtaining or inducing the procurement of a contract, right, interest, privilege or other obligation or benefit in whatsoever form from GoP, except that which has been expressly declared pursuant hereto.

[the Name of Service Provider] certifies that it has made and will make full disclosure of all agreements and arrangements with all persons in respect of or related to the transaction with GoP and has not taken any action or will not take any action to circumvent the above declaration, representation or warranty.

[the Name of Service Provider] accepts full responsibility and strict liability for making any false declaration, not making full disclosure, misrepresenting facts or taking any action likely to defeat the purpose of this declaration, representation and warranty. It agrees that any contract, right, interest, privilege or other obligation or benefit obtained or procured as aforesaid shall, without prejudice to any other right and remedies available to GoP under any law, contract or other instrument, be voidable at the option of GoP.

Notwithstanding any rights and remedies exercised by GoP in this regard, [the Name of Service Provider] agrees to indemnify GoP for any loss or damage incurred by it on account of its corrupt business practices and further pay compensation to GoP in an amount equivalent to ten times the sum of any commission, gratification, bribe, finder's fee or kickback given by [the Name of Service Provider] as aforesaid for the purpose of obtaining or inducing the procurement of any contract, right, interest, privilege or other obligation or benefit in whatsoever form from GoP.

Appendix - 11. The Service Provider's Bid

Appendix - 12. Declaration for Ultimate Beneficial Owners Information

[Required on non-judicial stamp paper; value of stamp paper should be as per required value as per Stamp Duty Act]